

# RELATIONSHIP AMONG SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION AMONG UNDERGRADUATES IN MALAYSIA

CHEOW PUI KEI

LIM JO YEE

YAP YEE QI

A RESEARCH PROJECT SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE BACHELOR OF SOCIAL SCIENCE (HONS) PSYCHOLOGY FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN APRIL 2023 The Relationship among Self-Control, Grit and Academic Procrastination among Undergraduates in Malaysia Cheow Pui Kei, Lim Jo Yee, Yap Yee Qi Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman

This research project is submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Social Science (Hons) Psychology, Faculty of Arts and Social Science, Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman. Submitted on April 2023

### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

In the completion of this Final Year Project, we would like to take this opportunity to express gratitude and appreciation to everyone who lends a helping hand to us during these few months. We will not be able to achieve the target and complete this Final Year Project smoothly and confidently if without the help of anyone.

First and foremost, we would like to express the highest gratitude to our supervisor, Dr. Siah Poh Chua, who had full patience while facing our problems and provided professional assistance, support, and guidance to us.

Moreover, we are deeply grateful to our family members and friends for their encouragement, understanding, and emotional support. Besides, we valued the opportunity provided by UTAR for us to learn and access many reliable resources while conducting this research.

In addition, we would like to extend our gratitude to all participants who are willing to spend their time and effort in completing the online questionnaire. Thank you everyone for the participation in this Final Year Project.

CHEOW PUI KEI LIM JO YEE YAP YEE QI

## DECLARATION

We declare that the material contained in this paper is the end result of our own work and that due acknowledgement has been given in the bibliography and references to ALL sources be they printed, electronic or personal.

Name	: CHEOW PUI KEI
Student ID	: 19AAB02756
	K.
Signed	
Date	: 3 April 2023
Name	: LIM JO YEE
Student ID	: 19AAB02875
	hm
Signed	: /
Date	: 3 April 2023
Name	: YAP YEE QI
Student ID	: 19AAB03167
	10
Signed	:
Date	: 3 April 2023

## **APPROVAL FORM**

This research paper attached hereto, entitled "Relationship among Self-Control, Grit and Academic Procrastination among Undergraduates in Malaysia" prepared and submitted by Cheow Pui Kei, Lim Jo Yee, Yap Yee Qi in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Bachelor of Social Science (Hons) Psychology is hereby accepted.

Date: \_\_\_\_\_

Supervisor

Dr. Siah Poh Chua

### Abstract

Procrastinate is a common problem among university students that can have negative effects on academic performance, mental health, and well-being. This study aimed to investigate the relationship between self-control, grit, and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia. This study used a quantitative research design and obtained data through a self-report survey using purposive sampling. Brief Self-Control Scale, Short Grit Scale and Academic Procrastination Scale were being used in this study. Total of 108 undergraduates between the ages from 19 to 24 from various universities were being recruited. The results showed that individuals with higher levels of self-control and grit were less likely to procrastinate academically. However, only self-control was found to be a significant predictor of academic procrastination, while grit was not. The findings of this study have important implications for academic counselors, students, and educators. Educators can incorporate strategies that promote self-control and grit into their teaching methods, such as goal setting and time-management techniques. Students can also benefit from these strategies by recognizing the importance of self-control and grit to reduce their procrastination. Overall, this study adds to the existing body of literature on academic procrastination and highlights the importance of self-control and grit in reducing procrastination tendencies. Future research could investigate the effectiveness of interventions designed to enhance self-control and grit in reducing academic procrastination among university students. Furthermore, exploring the cultural differences in academic procrastination and the relationship between self-control, grit, and academic procrastination in different contexts can also be a fruitful area for future research.

Keywords: Academic Procrastination, Self-control, Grit, Undergraduates, Malaysia

## **Table of Contents**

	Page
Declaration	i
Abstract	ii
List of Tables	iii
List of Figures	iv

## Chapters

Ι	Introduction	1	
	Background of Study		1
	Problem Statement		3
	Significance of Study		5
	Research Objectives		6
	Research Questions		6
	Hypotheses		7
	Conceptual Definition		7
	Operational Definition		9

II	Literature Review	10
	Self-control	10
	Grit	11
	Academic Procrastination	11
	Self-control and Academic Procrastination	12
	Grit and Academic Procrastination	16
	Self-control and Grit	19

Self-control, Grit and Academic Procrastination	23
Theoretical Framework	23
Self-Regulation Theory	23
Conceptual Framework	25

III	Methodology	,	27	
	Resea	arch Design		27
	Samp	ling Procedures		27
		Sampling Method		27
		Sample Size		28
		Research Location		29
		Procedure of Ethical Clearance Approval		29
		Pilot Study		30
		Actual Sample Size		30
	Resea	arch Instruments		31
		Demographic Information		31
		Academic Procrastination Scale (APS-S)		31
		Brief Self-Control Scale (BSCS)		31
		Short Grit Scale (Grit-S)		32
IV	Result		33	

l V	Result	55
	Data Cleaning	33
	Input Error	33
	Irrelevant Data	33

Missing Data	33
Straight-Lining Data	34
Normality Assumptions	34
Histogram	34
Q-Q Plot	34
Skewness and Kurtosis	34
Kolmogorov-Smirnov Test	35
Summary	35
Outliers	36
Univariate Outlier	36
Multivariate Outliers	36
Descriptive Statistics	38
Data transformation	41
Multiple Linear Regression Assumptions	41
Type of variables	41
Independent	41
Independent Errors	42
Multicollinearity	42
Homogeneity of Variances, Linearity of	
Residuals, and Multivariate Normality	43
Inferential Statistics	44
Multiple Linear Regression Analysis	46

Discussion and Conclusion	48
Discussion	

48

V

Implications		52
Theoretical Implication		52
Practical Implication		53
Limitations		54
Recommendations		56
Conclusion		58
nces	60	

References	60	
Appendices	74	
Appendix A: Questionnaire		74
Appendix B: Sample Size Calculation		81
Appendix C: Box Plot		84
Appendix D: Histogram		85
Appendix E: Q-Q Plot		87
Appendix F: SPSS output: Reliability		89
Appendix G: SPSS output: Skewness and Kurtosis		90
Appendix H: SPSS output: Kolmogorov-Smirnov		91
Appendix I: SPSS output: Multivariate Outliers		92
Appendix J: Correlation Table		93
Appendix K: Ethical Approval Letter		94
Appendix L: Turnitin Result		95

## List of Tables

Tables		Page
4.1	Skewness and Kurtosis Values	35
4.2	Kolmogorov-Smirnov Test	36
4.3	Multivariate Outliers Test	37
4.4	Descriptive Statistic of Participants	39
4.5	Model Summary of Predictors	42
4.6	Collinearity Statistics	43
4.7	Pearson Correlation between Self-Control and Academic	44
	Procrastination	
4.8	Pearson Correlation between Grit and Academic	45
	Procrastination	
4.9	Pearson Correlation between Self-control and Grit	45
4.1.1	ANOVA Table for the Regression Model	46
4.1.2	Table for the Regression Coefficient	47

## List of Figures

Figure		Page
1	Relationship among self-control, grit and academic	26
	procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia	
2	Self-control and grit as predictors of academic procrastination	26
4.1	Scatterplot Showed Homoscedasticity, Normality of Residuals,	43
	and Linearity of Residuals among Variables	

### Chapter I

## Introduction

## **Background of study**

Malkoç and Mutlu (2018) say that the transition from high school to college is hard for many students, especially first-year students, who may find college life hard and face many challenges as they try to reach their academic goals. Academic procrastination is defined as the postponement of tasks and activities that are important to or related to education and learning (Ajayi, 2020). People tend to put off doing their homework, even if they know that doing so could have a negative impact. It is common that everybody has a tendency to put things off at various points in their lives. Some chronic procrastinators prefer to put things off in most situations in life because it is in their nature to do so, while other people postpone more frequently in certain circumstances and in particular fields (Steel & Klingsieck, 2016). Academic procrastination is a common occurrence in the current generation. Every student puts off their work occasionally, and roughly one in two do so on a regular basis (Hailikari et al., 2021).

One of the most effective behavioural indicators of procrastination across all domains is self-control. Broadly stated, self-control is the ability to change and adjust oneself in order to maximise the compatibility of oneself with the surrounding environment. If an individual manages to perform well in self-control, it actually brings positive influences to his or her relationships (*Self-Control*, 2019). The definition of self-control is "the capacity to control attention, emotions, and behavior in the face of temptation." according to Duckworth and Gross (2014). Past research showed that people's self-perceptions influence their behavioural control, which in turn directly predicts procrastination. Results specifically indicated that poor self-esteem among students decreased self-control, which in turn increased

procrastination (Uzun et al., 2020). In the prefrontal cortex, the part of the brain which is responsible for planning events, solving problems and making decisions, is where self-control is rooted (*Self-Control*, 2019). Although self-control is born with us, but self-control is more towards a skill that can be boosted up as we grow up. Let yourself get used to a routine that brings benefits or do more training on concentration to practice to have better self-control (*Self-Control*, 2019). For instance, train yourself to always list out a to do list and finish it before the stated time or before the end of the day.

In contrast to self-control, grit is "the relentless pursuit of a dominating superordinate goal notwithstanding difficulties." Based on grit, students can perceive the determination to keep on working toward the same long-term goal, such as completing a thesis degree; perseverance and enthusiasm assist them in overcoming obstacles and challenges they face along the route. Academic procrastination can be prevented and defeated with grit. Somehow the grit personality is prompting or motivating an individual to continue to achieve the targets or goals in every field. Therefore, developing self-control and having grit both include working toward personal goals and overcoming obstacles. In other words, self-control and grit both require ambition and willpower. In contrast, self-control focuses on short-term objectives and commitment, while grit focuses on long-term goals and commitment (Glanzer et al., 2018).

By looking into every element including self-control, grit and academic procrastination, it seems like they have a direct or indirect connection with each other. However, in searching the articles to support our hypotheses, it can be found out that there is a very lack of resources to prove the relationship among each variable. Therefore, to provide more information that is related to these three elements, we aim to examine the relationships between self-control, grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

According to the statistics that are updated until year 2020, there are around 18,000 university and college students continue pursuing their studies in private higher education institutions (Department of Statistics Malaysia Official Portal, 2020). While students in public universities are ten times more than students in private institutions (Department of Statistics Malaysia Official Portal, 2020). Nowadays, academic procrastination is the most common issue that occurs in academic settings. Based on Klingsieck et al. (2013), the study found that over 70% of college students often procrastinate. A statistical data from Shatz (n.d.) also stated that between 80% to 95% of university students procrastinate to some extent. Compared to the other three academic domains of academic administration responsibilities, attendance tasks, and general school activities, students procrastinate more when studying for examinations, completing assignments or writing research papers. Similarly, a student who lacks the motivation to complete a task or activity within a specific time frame, such as finishing a reading assignment, finishing a school project or completing a research paper, may put off one or more assignments or administer any activity (Fentaw et al., 2022). The students who are not used to the transition in their life from secondary school to university or college or they have no ideas how to proceed with their academic progress such as the midterms, assignments and examinations may lead to academic procrastination. This is because they do not want to step out from their comfort zone and wish to solve the problems in later time. Therefore, the current study also focuses on the two predictors, selfcontrol and grit to connect with academic procrastination.

According to Robertson-Kraft and Duckworth (2014), grit affects both achievement and retention, which are both important for success in life. Since the concept of "grit" was introduced, both theoretical and empirical research has been conducted to investigate its close

relationships to the concepts of self-control and conscientiousness. (Credé et al., 2016) and (Duckworth & Gross, 2014) say that grit has a moderately positive relationship with indicators of achievement and a strong relationship with conscientiousness and self-control. Furthermore, a previous study found a significant relationship between grit and self-control (Kannangara et al., 2018). Additionally, it was anticipated that grit would positively link with both self-efficacy and self-control in order for attaining long-term objectives. Another research found that students who were more motivated to do well in school got better academic achievement (Schmidt et al., 2017). Indirectly, it can be saying that grit personality is correlated with self-control which enables the students to achieve better scores or better achievement in their academics.

Moreover, Wolters and Hussain (2014) conducted the study and the findings reported that the grit dimension of persistence in effort significantly and positively predicted selfefficacy, task importance, and procrastination in academics. It was also related to better academic achievement. Procrastination was also significantly and positively predicted by the grit factor of consistency of interest, but the study found that there was no correlation with academic success. According to Littrell (2016), the research revealed that the "grit" component of constancy of interest was adversely connected with academic procrastination, however the "grit" dimension of persistence of effort was not substantially associated with academic procrastination. Other than that, findings indicated that self-control predicts everyday indicators of adaptive functioning, such as report card grades and a healthy weight, but grit predicts identity-relevant goals like winning the National Spelling Bee or surviving "Beast Barracks" at West Point (Duckworth & Gross, 2014; Duckworth & Seligman, 2017). Past research also indicated that students with more self-control report fewer external distractions during study time such as using smartphones or watching television (Duckworth et al., 2019).

Based on previous studies, the research examined in grit and self-control correlated with academic procrastination were limited in Malaysia. Academic achievement, academic performance, others-focused purpose, time spent socialising, time spent on academic activities, success-focused purpose, and the significance of religion as consequences of grit and self-control have been the primary focus of previous study (Credé et al., 2016; Duckworth et al., 2019; Duckworth & Gross, 2014; Schmidt et al., 2017; Sriram et al., 2018). There are not many studies in Malaysia and even in other countries that focus on the impact of academic procrastination or academic procrastination with self-control and grit. Hence, this current study aims to obtain quantitative data by exploring self-control and grit as the factors affecting academic procrastination among undergraduate students in Malaysia.

## **Significance of Study**

At the present, more and more students are engaging in academic procrastination (Herdian, 2021; Lim & Javadpour, 2021; Melgaard et al., 2022). Therefore, the study might be useful to institutions for them to consider how to address academic procrastination among students.

Moreover, study also helps students and schools to recognize the negative effects of procrastination on academics. It is important to let students and educators know how to deal with procrastination. This is because academic procrastination has been associated with a variety of negative outcomes, including declines in academic performance. For instance, in the quality of work, exam scores, grades, academic misconduct, course failure and withdrawal. Another negative outcome associated with academic procrastination will be declines in emotional well-being. For example, the individual will result in feelings like guilt, shame and sadness. Decline in mental and physical health is also one of the negative outcomes. The individual will feel more stress, lack of sleep and exhaustion.

Additionally, this study will provide students a clearer picture of the current situation from which to set priorities and get things done. After reading this study, they will be able to evaluate themselves and provide assistance to others who engage in similar situations.

Lastly, researchers in the future will benefit from this since it will shed light on the problem from a perspective that is often overlooked. Procrastination may be a common human trait, but it's far more nuanced than the average person realizes. They will have a deeper comprehension of this occurrence as a result of this as well. Future researchers may be able to reflect on their own practices in light of the insights provided by this study. This research will tell them something new.

## **Research Objectives**

1. To examine the relationship between self-control and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

2. To examine the relationship between grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

3. To examine the relationship between self-control and grit among undergraduates in Malaysia.

4. To examine self-control and grit in predicting academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

## **Research Questions**

RQ1: Is there any significant correlation between self-control and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia?

RQ2: Is there any significant correlation between grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia?

RQ3: Is there any significant correlation between self-control and grit among undergraduates in Malaysia?

RQ4: Do self-control and grit are the significant predictors of academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia?

## Hypotheses

H1: There is a significant negative relationship between self-control and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

H2 : There is a significant negative relationship between grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

H3 : There is a significant positive relationship between self-control and grit among undergraduates in Malaysia.

H4 : Self-control and grit are the significant predictors for academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

## **Conceptual Definition**

## Self-Control

According to Jiang and Zhao (2016), those who have high self-control are more likely to engage in pursuits that will benefit them in the long run, while those who are less so will gravitate toward those that provide just momentary relief. Furthermore, self-control is the capacity to direct one's actions and suppress unwanted behaviours and emotions (Stavrova et

al., 2018). Also, self-control can be defined as the ability to direct one's attention, emotions and behavior toward long-term values despite the presence of more tempting alternatives in the present (Duckworth et al., 2019). When long-term values are in conflict with short-term desires, self-control is the ability to voluntarily rein in one's thoughts, emotions, and behavior to achieve the former. Other than that, being self-controlled means being able to put off gratification in the near term in favour of a bigger reward in the long run (de Ridder et al., 2018).

## Grit

According to Attia et al. (2020), grit can be defined as a sense of fortitude, tolerance, and perseverance that aids a learner in overcoming obstacles and establishing long-term objectives. It has two subdomains: constancy of interest and persistence of effort. While "consistency of interest" looks at how often students reach the same goals over time, "perseverance of effort" looks at how well they can get back on track after a setback. Jachimowicz et al. (2018) believe that passion is a critical part of grit and needs to be experimentally recorded for a favorable association between perseverance and productivity to emerge. The authors say that passion is needed for perseverance to show its benefits because passion and perseverance work together to improve immersion in an activity. This is shown by the fact that people who are passionate about something are more likely to focus on and pursue activities related to that passion.

## Academic Procrastination

Procrastination can be explained as intended or purposely in delaying to start or finish a given task (Ferrari & Tibbett, 2017). People are being mindful of what task they are requested to complete, but due to procrastination, they may choose to complete it at a later time or nearly the deadline (He, 2017). Academic procrastination can be further defined as a

tendency to procrastinate and delay in tasks related to academics or education until later time. For instance, preparation of the examinations, completing the assignments and all the administrative duties related to school (Ajayi, 2020).

## **Operational Definition**

## Academic Procrastination

The Academic Procrastination Short Form Questionnaire (Yockey, 2016) was used to assess the level of academic procrastination. A higher rating score on the scale indicates a greater propensity to put off completing academic tasks.

## Self-Control

Self-control was measured through Brief Self-Control Scale (BSCS) (Manapat et al., 2019). There are two factors: impulsivity" (items 5, 9, 12, and 13) and "restraint" (items 1,2, 7, and 8). There are also two factors: "self-discipline" (items 5, 9, 12, and 13) and "impulse control" (items 1, 8, and 11). The higher score indicates that the person has a high level of self-control.

## Grit

Grit is measured by using the Short Grit Scale (Duckworth & Quinn, 2009). After adding up all the points an individual obtains in this scale, then will need to divide by 8. The maximum score on this scale is 5 (extremely gritty), and the lowest score on this scale is 1 (not at all gritty). A high score for items means that a person tends to have high passion and perseverance. A person with a high item score is more likely to be high in grit.

### **Chapter II**

## **Literature Review**

## **Self-control**

Self-control can be defined as the ability to direct one's attention, emotions, and behavior toward long-term values despite the presence of more tempting alternatives in the present (Duckworth et al., 2019). When long-term values are in conflict with short-term desires, self-control is the ability to voluntarily rein in one's thoughts, emotions, and behavior to achieve the former. According to Stavrova et al. (2018), self-control is the capacity to direct one's actions and suppress unwanted behaviours and emotions. Being self-controlled means being able to put off gratification in the near term in favour of a bigger reward in the long run (de Ridder et al., 2018). Impulsive behaviour is characterised by a focus on the immediate reward. Those who are high self-control are more likely to engage in pursuits that will benefit them in the long run, while those who are less so will gravitate toward those that provide just momentary relief (Jiang & Zhao, 2016). Moreover, self-control is one of the personality traits that differs from one individual from another. There are people who have excellent self-control and those who have poor self-control. Individuals with great selfcontrol are capable of changing circumstances and become an agent major in guiding and managing the main conduct that results in favorable outcomes. People with strong selfcontrol will often use precise time. They will be able to lead, direct, and regulate conduct, allowing someone to adapt his behavior to items that will help him complete his task. Selfcontrol allows someone to hold a perceived bad response and redirect it to a more positive one (Ferdian Farhan, 2020).

Grit is defined as the capacity to persevere tenaciously in the face of difficulty (Duckworth et al., 2007). It has two elements: an effort part that describes the general idea of sticking with something and working hard, and an interesting part that describes the ability to stay interested. The first one, the persistence of effort, shows how students see themselves as dedicated, hard-working, and willing to keep trying important things even when they fail. The second, constancy of interest, shows students' apparent inclination to stick with certain long-term goals even when faced with new opportunities (Duckworth & Quinn, 2009; Duckworth et al., 2007). According to Crede (2018), grit is the persistence of effort and consistency of interest. Sometimes can also be said as the passion for achieving long term goals and sometimes just be simply defined as passion.

## **Academic Procrastination**

An individual purposely or intended to finish a given task late or even delaying to start a given task can be explained as procrastination (Ferrari & Tibbett, 2017). People are being conscious of what task they are requested to complete, but they may choose to complete it at a later time or nearly the deadline only they start due to procrastination (He, 2017). According to Niazov et al. (2021), the results showed that the students with learning disabilities encounter more challenges compared with the students without learning disabilities and this can actually cause them to be more procrastinating. Procrastination nowadays is prevalent among young adults and it may affect their academic performance and result in having poor time management (Hailikari et al., 2021). Higher procrastination may lead to more negative effects towards an individual. The findings of Hailikari et al. (2016) revealed that procrastination is strongly correlated with the students' capability to plan their time and effort. Academic procrastination can be further defined as a tendency to

11

procrastinate and delay in tasks related to academics or education until later time. For instance, preparation of the examinations, completing the assignments and all the administrative duties related to school (Ajayi, 2020). According to He (2017), the study concluded that academic procrastination has been linked to a number of factors which are the laziness, lack of desire, excessive internet use, stress and also the complexity of the assignments. Academic procrastination may also lead to anxiety which the findings indicated that over 80% of students get anxious when they put things off (He, 2017).

## **Self-control and Academic Procrastination**

According to Wijaya and Tori's research, which included 100 undergraduate students (47 men and 53 women) from the religious education department of a private institution in Yogyakarta. Moreover, the Procrastination Academic Scale for students was used to measure academic procrastination; the Pure Procrastination Scale was used to measure general procrastination; and a Brief Self-Control Scale was administered to test student self-control. Utilizing correlation analysis, the association between self-control and procrastination was determined. Beside-that, using regression analysis, a predictor of procrastination was identified. The results show that self-control plays an important role in both academic and daily procrastination in academic and non-academic settings. Further, other studies have found a correlation between a lack of self-control and procrastination (Rebetez et al., 2016; Steel & Klingsieck, 2016; Ursia et al., 2013). Rather than a lack of forethought or care, or ignorance of the potential repercussions, lack of motivation is more often to blame when a student puts off doing an assignment. They know what they want to do, but they're having trouble getting started or finishing what they've already done because of time constraints.

Beside-that, individuals with self-control lower academic procrastination since a negative relationship was proved between self-control and academic procrastination by a researcher in the year 2020 (Ferdian Farhan, 2020). Using a qualitative approach, the questionnaire technique was employed to conduct the research. Utilized was a survey method using a causality approach for study. The study's sample consisted of 200 high school students. Additionally, data collecting strategies employing literature and questionnaire methodologies. This study also has suggested some advice on how to decrease procrastination. In order to succeed in school, students should make doing their work a primary priority. It is recommended that both homeroom and subject teachers help students overcome academic procrastination by providing motivation to students to improve self-control and providing structure and routines that make it more likely that students will stick to these strategies. For example, giving a reward after finishing a task, putting away items that aren't related to tasks or learning activities, and turning off communication tools when study.

Referred to Marliyah et al. (2020), the objective of this quantitative correlational study in entrepreneurship education was to evaluate ideas and case studies related to the relationship between academic procrastination and self-control. The students who majored in Natural Sciences from SMA Negeri 3 Semarang who received entrepreneurial education were the subjects. Using a questionnaire and a basic random sample procedure, the results were collected. In addition, student names, student learning results in entrepreneurship education, and school profiles served as evidence in this research. The observed activity involved the teaching and learning of entrepreneurship. Delays in starting and finishing tasks, delays in completing assignments, time gaps between planned and actual performance, and participating in more joyful activities were utilised to measure academic procrastination. Indicators of self-control variables in students include the capacity to regulate behaviour, the

capacity to control stimuli, the capacity to anticipate events or occurrences, the capacity to comprehend events or incidents, and the capacity to form judgements. Students have a substantial and unfavourable association between self-control and academic procrastination, according to the findings. This indicates that any reduction in academic procrastination is attributable to students' increased self-control.

According to Liu et al. (2020), academic self-control was negatively correlated with academic procrastination. The self-reports were used to measure variables in this crosssectional research. The participants are drawn from a cluster sampling of full-time graduate students in a Chinese university town. Moreover, a questionnaire was obtained from 577 fulltime postgraduates (351 females and 226 men). Academic Self-Control Questionnaire and Questionnaire for Academic Procrastination of Postgraduate Students were utilised in this research. This research suggests that academic self-control is making the right choice when making a final choice, following through to the end of a task, and avoiding procrastination are all aided by a person's belief in their own ability to do so. However, when confronted with task conditions, people with poor academic self-control are unable to keep their motivation high, even if they have modest task goals. They are more inclined to engage in self-defeating behavior like putting things off until later or avoidance, and they may also have emotional difficulties like worry and sadness. Therefore, individuals with high academic self-control will modify their learning behaviour to achieve an academic development objective, with the individual's body, mind, behaviour, external environment, and events acting as objects and social needs and self-concept serving as standards (Duckworth et al., 2019).

Besides, college students' typical problematic conduct, procrastination was significantly impacted by students' ability to exercise self-control (Kim et al., 2017). A total of 377 South Korean college students participated voluntarily in this study. Students' self-

control was measured using the Self-Control Rating Scale. This measure has 36 items, each of which is scored on a Likert scale ranging from "not at all" (1) to "extremely probable" (5). Furthermore, the Aitken Procrastination Inventory was to quantify procrastination in college students. This assessment has 19 items, each of which is scored on a Likert scale ranging from "not at all" (1) to "extremely probable" (5). A higher score suggests more frequent procrastination when completing academic tasks. All of the questionnaires were translated into Korean, and their reliability and validity were proved. The fact that self-control has a direct bearing on issue behaviours shows that working on one's own self-control is crucial for minimising problem behaviours like procrastination. Researchers have shown a correlation between high levels of self-control and beneficial outcomes including success in school, reduced risk of criminal behaviour, and a more constructive influence on society (Sabry Abd El-Salam et al., 2022). Individuals with low self-control have been linked to a wide range of negative outcomes, including worse academic performance, greater aggressiveness, drug misuse, and Internet addiction, to name just a few. Reasons for this include the low-selfcontrol person's propensity for impulsive behaviour, quick reactions to outside stimuli, a preference for easy jobs, and a need for instant pleasure.

According to Sabry Abd El-Salam et al. (2022), the relationship between Academic Procrastination and Self-Control among Nursing Students at the Faculty of Nursing at Zagazig University was examined. A stratified random sample of 351 nursing students from the 2020-2021 academic year was selected at random. Moreover, the academic procrastination scale, which consists of 45 questions divided into two subscales, and The Tangney Self Control Scale, a 36-item self-report measure of self-control, were used to collect data. The questionnaire was translated into Arabic before a panel of five experts determined its internal and external validity. The result showed that it is negative relationship between Academic Procrastination scores and Self -control scores. The study has suggested

several ways to improve student self-control. For instance, nurse educators could analyse the academic procrastination of nursing students during interviews in order to gather information and aid in the development of a curriculum to prevent procrastination. In addition, the educator must also teach them how to prevent academic procrastination, increase their self-control, and provide training courses to boost nursing students' self-control.

Recent research has consistently supported our hypothesis that there is a negative relationship between self-control and academic procrastination. Thus, high levels of self-control are associated with more forward movement toward goals and the possibility of greater internal consistency and harmony. Self- control people have a tendency to keep to the exact time. They will be able to direct, command, and govern his actions in ways that improve his productivity. Self-control is the ability to suppress an unpleasant emotion and channel it into a more positive response.

## **Grit and Academic Procrastination**

Based on Jin et al. (2019), the research has demonstrated the relationship of grit in supporting academic achievement, such as greater academic achievement and fewer academic procrastination tendencies. A total of 1,098 university students between the ages of 18 and 25 participated in the study, and they were required to complete a number of self-report questionnaires. The following tests were given: The Aitken Procrastination Inventory (1982), the Inventory of Peer Attachment (1987), the Grit Scale (2009), and the Future Time Perspective Scale (2004). For instance, there is a negative relationship between grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates. Research showed that grit is the opposite of the global psychological stress of college students. This could imply that hardworking students are better able to deal with stress, which reduces procrastination. Indeed, attaining challenging objectives, such as improved academic performance, involves the determination

to control one's emotions and to work diligently, as well as the skill to manage obstacles connected with goal pursuit. On the basis of these findings, grit is negatively associated to academic procrastination among undergraduates.

Moreover, Attia and Abdelwahid (2020) had conducted studies among nursing students to examine grit, self-regulation and self-efficacy as predictors of academic procrastination. A total sample size of 324 students were selected at random from a total population of 1,743 nursing students. The Academic Procrastination Scale (2015), the Grit Scale (2007), the Self-Regulation Scale (1999), and the Generalized Self-Efficacy Scale (1995) were used in the study. Results showed that grit, self-regulation and self-efficacy had negative relationships with procrastination.

According to Rouhi et al. (2022), the aim of this study is to investigate the effect of grit in increasing academic engagement and decreasing academic procrastination. A sample size of 500 students were selected and asked to complete the Grit Scale (2007), the Academic Engagement Scale (2013), the Academic Procrastination Scale (1984), and the Achievement Goal Questionnaire (2011). Results showed that grit significantly predicted academic procrastination. The study indicated that grit is a trait that can make a person more committed to a task even when there are problems and less likely to give up on it. Because of this, people with more grit are more likely to reach their own goals. This might encourage students' intrinsic motivation and improve their academic engagement, thus academic procrastination decreases.

In Southern Sweden, Wejkum (2018) had conducted a research to examine the relationship between procrastination, grit, and self-efficacy for self-regulation. The purpose of the study was to contribute to the field of research on procrastination. Specifically, the researchers were interested in how procrastination might be related to and affected by grit.

The questionnaires were completed by a convenience sample of 227 undergraduate psychology and nursing students at a mid-sized public university in southern Sweden. This study included four measures which are the Academic Procrastination Scale-Short Form (2016), the Irrational Procrastination Scale (2014), the Self-Efficacy for Self-Regulated Learning scale (1992), and the Swedish Grit-Scale (2016). The result indicated both measures of procrastination were negatively associated with grit and self-efficacy for self-regulation.

On the other hand, Wolters and Hussain (2015) studied grit's relationship with self-regulated learning (SRL) and academic accomplishment. A total of 213 college students took part in an online self-report survey that consists of the Grit Short scale, the Self-Regulated Learning variables and the past and present academic accomplishments. Research stated that grittier students are more likely to persist in the face of challenges and pursue difficult long-term objectives such as completing a bachelor's degree. The findings are also the first to demonstrate that students with greater grit may be less prone to engage in procrastination, a major kind of academic self-handicap that is frequently characterized as a self- regulation learning failure. Both aspects of grit were related to decreased self-reported delays in initiating and finishing educational tasks. This relationship is consistent with the concept that grit is a protected characteristic that can restrict activities that disrupt academic functioning.

Another study conducted at Open University in Korea explored the structural correlation between female students' academic success and age, grit (i.e., persistence of effort and consistency of interest), conscientiousness, and self-control. A sample size of 509 participants were involved in the study. The Grit Scale (2007), the Self-control Scale (1990), the Conscientiousness (1992), the Academic Maladjustment Scale (2008) and the Academic Achievement (GPA) were developed and used to measure in the study. Finding showed that academic maladjustment was negatively correlated with perseverance. This is because the

concept of grit is a significant predictor of academic adjustment and accomplishment among adult undergraduates engaged in an open university. This means that grit-related treatments can help adult students avoid academic maladjustment and dropout while also increasing retention, academic achievement, and programme enhancements (Hwang et al., 2018).

Xian and Ying (2022) conducted a study that academic procrastination was found to be significantly influenced by grit, the longer effortful processes of goal achievement. Previous findings showed that the inability to self-regulate is one of the primary causes of procrastination. Moreover, individuals with grit include characteristics such as higher selfregulation. As a result, it is assumed that those with grit are less likely to put off doing academic work because grit has been linked to coping mechanisms against academic procrastination. In conclusion, grit is a significant factor in academic performance, according to research. Studies have found grit personality qualities as a motivator of diligent and persistent behavior, even though grit is not explicitly posited as a proactivity catalyst. Additionally, it has been proposed that grit can control one's behaviour of purposefully delaying a task, as well as one's self-efficacy and productivity, in order to assist a person in enduring challenging circumstances. Indeed, one must be prepared to control desires, strive effectively, and handle distractions in order to accomplish challenging goals like achieving more academic achievement.

## **Self-Control and Grit**

Referring to Duckworth and Gross (2014), self-control can be enhanced or boosted up by practices or training and it is more towards a skill or potential. Self-control enables an individual to regulate our emotions or adjust our behaviour. In opposition to self-control, grit can be explained more towards a motivation or passion to help an individual in achieving long term goals and do their best every time when chances are given.

According to Suzuki et al. (2015), the authors indicated that there is a positive association between grit and self-control. This is a study that investigates relationships between grit and work engagement. The study was done in Japan and there were a total of 1134 working adults who participated in the online questionnaire. Gender in this study was quite equal, which consists of 50.79% of female adults. Japanese Grit Scale, Orientation to Happiness, Self-Control Scale, Japanese Short Version of Utrecht Work Engagement Scale (Japanese UWES-9) and Japanese Big Five Scale were applied in the distributed online questionnaire. Also, this study revealed that an individual who makes an effort to accomplish their aims may also depend on their self-control and meticulousness as mediators, Suzuki et al. (2015) also indicated that students who have higher levels of self-control and meticulousness are seen as having engagement in their work and also grit. According to Huo (2022), the author also indicated some elements including self-control and self-motivation serve as the mediators in the relationship among grittiness and engagement in their academics.

Furthermore, Hwang et al. (2017) had conducted a study in South Korea. This study mainly examined the consequences of grit on academic success. The study recruited 509 students as participants and all the participants are female. The Grit Scale, Self-Control Scale, The International Personality Item Pool Big Five and Academic Maladjustment Scale had been used in the survey and GPA being applied to test the academic achievement of the participants. Results indicated that there is a positive relationship among self-control and grit factors (Hwang et al., 2017). Which can also be explained as the greater the self-control, the greater the grit personality.

20

Additionally, a study conducted by Boon-Falleur et al. (2022) wanted to find out whether by enhancing the socio-emotional skills is able to result in greater academic achievement. The study involved a total of 3997 participants that currently study in French. The scales being used are Big Five Inventory, Short Grit Scale and Domain-Specific Impulsivity Scale for children. Academic Diligence Task also being used as a tool to test selfcontrol and grit among students. This study found out that the learners who are more diligent, girt or possess greater self-control should have greater gain in their academics which is better in their grade point average (GPA) and also in their discipline index compare with the learners who are less diligent, grit or less self-control (Boon-Falleur et al., 2022). From the findings, self-control and grit can be understood as positively correlated to each other.

Moreover, a research conducted by Kannangara et al. (2015) looking into the significance of the idea of grit. The findings showed that grit personality is highest correlated with self-control (Kannangara et al., 2018). There are a total of three studies being conducted in this research and each study contains 440 university students, 340 university students and 10 graduates respectively. Scales being chosen in this research are Grit Scale, Perceived Stress Scale, short version of Warwick-Edinburgh Mental Well-being Scale, Office of National Statistics Well-being Items and Self-Control Scale. Results revealed that an individual having a greater score in grit may have significantly greater levels of self-control (Kannangara et al., 2018). It can be also understood as positively correlated among both variables. Kannangara et al. (2018) also indicated that age-related differences in grit show that the idea of self-control is most directly associated with each other.

Besides, a recent study aims to investigate the college students' grit, autonomous learning and well-being by using self-control as their mediator. The results of the study revealed that grit and self-control are positively related to each other (Ramos Salazar &

Meador, 2022). This study total involved 511 university students to take part in by online survey. 70.6% were female and the participants came with an average of 25 years old. Researchers in this study also revealed that the relationship between grit and autonomous as well as the relationship between grit and well-being was also mediated by self-control (Ramos Salazar & Meador, 2022).

In addition, Jalal (2022) published a conference paper and also claimed that one of the non-cognitive abilities which is grit is correlated with self-control but without direction. This study mainly focused on the role of students' grit and their goal orientation by predicting academic success. In this study, a total of 532 students in the University of Ottawa from the faculty of engineering had finished the online questionnaire. There was only a total of 23.2% respondents were female. The Big Five Personality Traits, grit, peer assessment, goal orientation and academic success of the participants have been evaluated in this study. Similar results go to a study conducted by Gonzalez et al. (2020), it stated that self-control and girt in the domain of self-regulation are interrelated which means they are having relationships. However, the results showed that there are inconsistent findings that might either support or not support the conceptual overlap and empirical interchangeability between self-control and grit (Gonzalez et al., 2020).

Overall, almost all the studies which look into the relationship between self-control and grit indicated that there is a positive correlation among these both variables, these results supported our hypothesis. Except for the studies carried out in recent years by Jalal and Gonzalez and other researchers which concluded that their investigation without a specific or clear direction. However, it is undeniable that there is still a lack of researchers interested in studying or taking chances and time to look into the relationship among self-control and grit. After searching around in the databases, at the end found out that none of the journal articles did examine the relationship among the three variables which are self-control, grit and academic procrastination. If we take self-regulation as a synonym for self-control, there are also limited resources who test the relationship among these variables. There were only two articles who look into self-regulation, grit and academic procrastination and the results from both studies are the same. Results indicated that self-regulation and grit have significant and negative relationships with procrastination (Attia & Abdelwahid, 2020; Wejkum, 2018). Undeniably, there is very limited or lack of studies which examine the relationship among self-control, grit and academic procrastination. Therefore, it shows that there is a need to investigate the connection among these three variables and develop a reference for future study.

## **Theoretical Framework**

## Self- Regulation Theory

According to the theory of self-regulation, self-monitoring is a vital aspect of goal pursuit. Self-regulation theory highlights the cyclical management of academic and performance through many important processes, including goal-directed behavior, the adoption of particular methods to achieve objectives, and the adaptation or change of behaviors or strategies to optimize learning and performance.

Why do individuals procrastinate? It is well-established that procrastination results from a lack of self-regulation (Shalev, 2018). Individuals regulate their conduct through selfregulation. Self-regulation is the capacity to manage one's own actions, emotions, and ideas, which plays a crucial part in human behaviour. Without self-regulation, individuals can

scarcely detect and then manage their eating, drinking, working, speaking, and thinking. Involved in self-regulation are not only behaviours and thoughts, but also cognition and emotions. People who delay are unable to control their behaviour and prefer engaging in short-term pleasures over achieving their significant goals. Individuals who lack self-control and self-regulation are prone to distractions and enjoyable external stimuli (Saed, 2019). Given this, it may be concluded that individuals with inadequate self-control and selfregulation are prone to postpone their tasks intentionally for short-term and desired benefits while being aware of the unfavorable repercussions.

Self-regulation and grit are two of the most significant factors that explain success in various parts of a person's everyday life. Self-control encourages delayed satisfaction and directly controls thoughts, emotions, and impulses (Oriol et al., 2017). On the other side, grit facilitates the attainment of goals via tenacity, even in the face of tremendous external obstacles. The study revealed a substantial positive association between grit and learning self-regulation (Angela et al., 2020). According to Wolters and Hussain (2014), grit is commonly seen as a factor that impacts the attitudes, beliefs, cognitive processes and actions that result in self-regulation in learning. Moreover, it may be stated that a person's self-regulation of learning is stronger than the greater their grit and vice versa, the lower their grit, the lower their self-regulation. Therefore, if students exhibit self-control and grit, rather than engaging in academic procrastination, they will increase their determination to complete a work and achieve their long and short terms' goals.

Self-regulation theory supports the linkage between self-control, grit and academic procrastination. Therefore, the theory supports the prediction of self-control, grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.
### SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION Conceptual Framework

Diagram shown below is the conceptual framework (Figure 1). Referring to the framework, it shows that there is a relationship between self-control and academic procrastination, grit and academic procrastination and also self-control and grit among undergraduates in Malaysia. Based on the literature review, it revealed that there is a relationship among self-control and academic procrastination (Marliyah et al., 2020). Referred to Jin et al. (2019), the study proved that grit is correlated to academic procrastination. Furthermore, Kannangara et al. (2018) indicated in the study that there is a relationship between self-control and grit. In line with all the previous studies, this study aims to determine whether there is a relationship among the self-control, grit and academic procrastination.

Figure 2 showed another conceptual framework. Refer to Figure 2, self-control and grit are independent variables while academic procrastination is dependent variable. The target of this study is also to find out whether self-control and grit are significant predictors for academic procrastination.

#### Figure 1

Relationship among self-control, grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia



#### Figure 2

Self-control and grit as predictors of academic procrastination



#### Chapter III

#### Methodology

#### **Research Design**

In this quantitative investigation, a cross-sectional survey research design was applied. A cross-sectional study allows for the gathering of information from a large number of participants and comparing group differences. Compared to other research methods, crosssectional studies are less costly and less time-consuming (Thomas, 2022). A cross-sectional study's participants were simply chosen based on the study's inclusion and exclusion criteria (Mohamad et al., 2021). Additionally, it is thought that the survey method is the most widely used research design (Ponto, 2015). Thus, this study was decided to be conducted as a crosssectional study and online survey was implemented to gather information and data from few social media platforms. This is because it can be done for a variety of reasons, including gathering information about respondents' personal characteristics, opinions, needs and goals for the present and the future. Prior to the development and advancement of the technology, surveys previously were conducted face-to-face by handing out the survey papers with questions on them. However, in modern times, surveys can be conducted through online platforms and are also capable of quickly reaching more respondents (Tony, 2016). Therefore, this research design was used to collect the data from the university students in Malaysia within a short period of time by distributing the online questionnaires and saving the cost for this study.

#### **Sampling Procedures**

#### Sampling Method

In the current study, non-probability sampling was being chosen as our sampling method. Purposive sampling in non-probability sampling also applied in our study.

According to the findings, purposive sampling is one of the most widely used non-probability sampling methods (Ndenje-Sichalwe & Elia, 2020). Purposive sampling is a method that recruits the respondents by following the criteria or the characteristics that the study needed for example the differences in age group, gender, ethnicity, events or so on (Nikolopoulou, 2022). The reason that purposive sampling is being applied is because there were few criteria needed to be fulfilled by the respondents before they reply to our online questionnaire. The inclusion criteria included that the respondents must be an undergraduate student staying in Malaysia and their age must be between 18 to 25 years old. While the exclusion criteria were the person is not currently an undergraduate student in Malaysia and also below the age of 18 and above the age of 25.

#### Sample Size

The G\*Power software was used to calculate the minimum sample size of this study. G\*Power is simple to use since it features a graphical user interface and it is free of charge (Kang, 2021). The formula  $f^2 = R^2 / (1-R^2)$  was used to complete the calculation of the effect size. The values of  $f^2$  are taken from the articles that had reviewed in the Literature Review part and the results and findings did indicate that they have a correlation with each other which are the variables. For instance, when counting the effect size for grit and academic procrastination, the number in one of the regression analysis table which stated the value of  $f^2$ =0.110 has been taken. After putting the values into the formula, all the answers being sum up and divided it by 3 to get an average effect size which needed to key in in the G\*Power to calculate the minimum sample size. 0.2166 is the effect size. Number of predictors has also been entered as 2 to calculate the minimum participants that we need to recruit in this study. By following the result, the total of the minimum sample size in this study is 75 respondents. The target participants will be undergraduate students in Malaysia and between

the ages of 18 to 25. All data was kept anonymous and the participation of the respondents was voluntary.

#### **Research Location**

The location of this current study is within Malaysia. An online survey was generated by using an online software, Qualtrics and had been distributed to the participants that fulfill the inclusion criteria. The online questionnaire reached out to the participants through WhatsApp, Instagram and Microsoft Teams these various social media platforms.

#### Procedure of Ethical Clearance Approval

An online questionnaire will be created by using Qualtrics and English was the language that was chosen to use in this questionnaire. The scientific and ethical approval was acquired from Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (UTAR) before we started to collect the data from the targeted participants. The reference number of the approval letter is U/SERC/02/2023 (refer to Appendix K). After we send out the questionnaire to our targeted participants, before they start to answer the questionnaire, there are few options they need to pick. The participants are requested to read the informed consent at the first page of the online questionnaire. The consent was needed to continue to answer this survey. Therefore, at the page of informed consent, they must reach an agreement before proceeding to complete the survey form. But the participants also have the option to leave the survey if they do not agree to continue to take part in the survey or they do not wish to continue at any part.

The survey questionnaire consists of five sections. Part A will be Personal Data Notice and Informed Consent, Part B is the Demographics of participants, Part C involving Academic Procrastination Scale (APS-S), Part D contains Brief Self-Control Scale (BSCS) and Part E will be Short Grit Scale (Grit-S). The approximate time to finish this questionnaire was between 5 minutes to 10 minutes. The time range we collected the data is around one

month which was between 11 February 2023 to 12 March 2023. After the data was collected, the data analysis will be done using IBM SPSS Statistics 23 (SPSS).

#### **Pilot Study**

A pilot study is typically the initial stage of a research protocol, involving a smallerscale investigation that aids in the planning and refinement of the primary study, with the aim of achieving better results (In, 2017). Based on Johanson and Brooks (2010), a minimum recommendation of 30 representative participants from the population of interest is considered appropriate for a pilot study. Thus, in this context, a pilot test with 44 participants was conducted using online questionnaires and distributed to Malaysian undergraduates through Qualtrics before proceeding to the actual study. The collected data was then subjected to analysis to assess the reliability of the instruments used to measure each variable. The reliability for the pilot test for self-control was .68, grit was .71 and academic procrastination was .85.

#### Actual Sample Size

The targeted participants for this study are undergraduate students in Malaysia and currently between the ages of 18 to 25. According to the criteria, university students and college students in Malaysia were the targeted participants. The total respondents this study collected was 108 after the data cleaning. There were a total of 63 (58.3%) respondents were female and 45 respondents (41.7%) were male. They are mostly from the same ethnic group which was Chinese (n=100) and followed by Indian (n=6), Malay (n=1) and there was one respondent from Khadazan (n=1). For the religion, 80 of the respondents were Buddhist, 22 were Christian followed by 4 Hindu, 1 Muslim and 1 atheist. After concluding the universities and colleges they came from, a total of 58 respondents were from Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (UTAR), followed by 15 respondents from Tunku Abdul Rahman

University of Management and Technology (TAR UMT), 6 respondents from Sunway College and also YPC International College, and the remaining respondents were from International Medical University (IMU), Inti International University, Asia Pacific University of Technology & Innovation (APU), New Era Institute of Vocational and Continuing Education and other universities and colleges.

#### **Research Instruments**

#### **Demographic Information**

The demographic information of the respondents was being collected in the first part in the online survey form. After the informed consent, the participants' age, gender, ethnicity and religion were being collected. After these questions, since our inclusion criteria stated that our respondents must be an undergraduate student, therefore their university or college name was being collected in the coming question too.

#### Academic Procrastination Scale (APS-S)

The items for the five-item APS-S short form scale (Yockey, 2016) were originally chosen from the 25-item full-length scale which was developed by McCloskey (2011). The short form of scale is selected from items 2, 4, 7, 17, and 23 full length scale. A 5-point Likert type scale ranging from 1 (*Disagree*) to 5 (*Agree*) was being applied in this scale. The scores for each item are summed to produce a minimum score of 5 and maximum score of 25. The higher total scores on the scale indicate a greater academic procrastination. The Cronbach's Alpha Coefficient of the scale was .87. In the current study, the pilot test obtained a value of .85 for the internal reliability which was as same as the reliability of the actual study.

#### Brief Self-Control Scale (BSCS)

The level of the self-control of an individual was measured by using the Brief Self-Control Scale (BSCS) which developed by Tangney et al. (2004). The scale originally consisted of 36 items but then was developed into the short version which only consists of 13 items. The 5-point Likert scale ranges from 1 (*Not at all like me*) to 5 (*Very much like me*) was used in this instrument. Items 1, 6, 8 and 11 are reverse items. Higher scores indicated higher levels of self-control for the reverse items. While in other items, higher scores indicated that there is a lower level of self-control. The scores for each item are summed to produce a minimum score of 13 and maximum score of 65. Cronbach's alpha was .89 in the study conducted by Tangney et al. (2004). In the current study, the internal reliability was reported as high reliability in the actual study which was .86 but in the pilot study was .68.

#### Short Grit Scale (Grit-S)

Short Grit Scale which comes with 8-items was developed by Duckworth and Quinn (2009). The items are all using a 5-point Likert Scale to measure, from 1 (*Not like me at all*) to 5 (*Very much like me*). However, only items 2, 4, 7 and 8 are following this scoring. Items 1, 3, 5 and 6 are reverse items which range from 1 (*Very much like me*) to 5 (*Not like me at all*). After adding up all the points an individual obtains in this scale, then will need to divide by 8. The highest score in this scale after dividing is 5 which represents extremely gritty and minimum score is 1 represents not at all gritty. The Cronbach's Alpha Coefficient of the scale was .81 conducted by Duckworth and Quinn (2009). Nevertheless, in the current study, a value of .71 has been revealed in the pilot test as the internal reliability. While .81 was indicated as the reliability of the actual study.

#### **Chapter IV**

#### Result

#### **Data Cleaning**

Data cleaning involves identifying and resolving various types of data issues, such as incorrect, corrupted, duplicate, incorrectly formatted, or incomplete data, within a dataset by either fixing or removing them. In the study, a total of 108 sets of responses were collected.

#### **Input Error**

The SPSS file downloaded from Qualtrics contained several sets of responses. No input errors have been identified in the data input process, which means that the total number of responses remains 108.

#### **Irrelevant Data**

The eligibility check that was carried out at the beginning of the survey. Therefore, there is no irrelevant data in the data sets. The survey system ensured that participants who did not meet the research's inclusion criteria were automatically stopped from proceeding with the survey. By implementing this eligibility check, the data collected can be considered more reliable and accurate for analysis. This check helped to eliminate any irrelevant responses. Thus, the total number of responses remains at 108.

#### **Missing Data**

In the current study, a total of 165 participants were recruited initially. The process of cleaning the data involved removing the case with any missing values, incompletion or blank responses, and errors occur while entering the data, 13 missing data were identified. The 13 missing data, and the 44 data being used in the pilot test were removed. As a result, the final sample size for data analysis was 108.

### SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION Straight-Lining Data

To detect straight-lining data and ensure the quality of data, examine response patterns, reverse-coded questions and use statistical methods was conducted to discourage straight-lining responses and identify participants who exhibit this bias. Straight-lining data refers to a survey response bias where the respondent gives the same answer for each question in a survey (Kim et al., 2018). This bias can occur when a participant is not fully engaged in the survey process or is trying to rush through the questions without much thought. This type of response bias can result in invalid data and inaccurate conclusions. Eventually, no data was deleted and the total number of responses remains at 108.

#### **Normality Assumptions**

The normality assumption of each variable including self-control, grit and academic procrastination were tested by using histogram, Quantile-Quantile Plot (Q-Q Plot), skewness, kurtosis and Kolmogorov Smirnov (K-S) test.

#### Histogram

The histograms (refer to Appendix D) for all the variables displayed a bell-curved which indicated that each variable had achieved the normality assumptions.

#### Quantile-Quantile Plot (Q-Q Plot)

The data points in each Q-Q plots (refer to Appendix E) for all the variables were mostly near to the diagonal line which indicated that the variables had achieved the normality assumptions.

#### Skewness and Kurtosis

The standard range of Skewness and Kurtosis need to be fulfilled is  $\pm 2$  (Garson, 2012). According to Table 4.1, the skewness values for academic procrastination was .116, self-control was -.087, and grit was .540. The kurtosis scores for academic procrastination were negatively skewed (-.730), self-control was positively skewed (.134), and grit was positively skewed (.269). Referring to the results demonstrated, the values of skewness and kurtosis were within the standard range, which also indicated that academic procrastination, self-control and grit was normally distributed.

#### Table 4.1

#### Skewness and Kurtosis Values

Variable	Skewness	Kurtosis
Academic Procrastination	.116	730
Self-control	087	.134
Grit	.540	.269

#### Kolmogorov-Smirnov Test (K-S Test)

According to the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test, if the results being obtained was a nonsignificant p-value (p > .05), which indicated that the normal distribution falls under the acceptable standard. Referring to the Table 4.2, the test results shown that academic procrastination, D (108) = .068, p = .200 and self-control, D (108) = .074, p = .186 were normally distributed. While grit demonstrated in a non-normally distributed which showed a result of D (108) = .116, p = .001.

#### Table 4.2

Variable	Statistic	df	Sig.
Academic Procrastination	.068	108	.200*
Self-control	.074	108	.186
Grit	.116	108	.001

Kolmogorov-Smirnov Test

*Note: \*This is about a lower bound of the true significance. Lilliefors Significance Correction* 

#### **Summary**

Overall, the majority of the indicators, which including histogram, skewness, kurtosis, and Quantile-Quantile plot (Q-Q Plot), showed no violation of normality for all the variables. However, the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test (K-S) test for grit showed a violation of normality. Therefore, the normally assumptions for all the variables were considered approximately normally distributed, which were 4 out of 5 showed no violation of normality.

#### Outliers

#### Univariate Outlier

A univariate outlier refers to an instance where a single variable has an extremely high or low value that is beyond what is normally expected for the general population (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2013). 5 outliers had been identified by using the boxplot (refer to Appendix C). Since the outliers in this study were not the result of input errors and did not have a significant impact on the normality distribution or the study's results (Aguinis et al., 2013), the data were not removed from the analysis.

#### Multivariate Outliers

The current research has utilized Cook's Distance, Mahalanobis Distance, and Centered-Leverage range with two standard deviations as tools for analyzing multivariate outliers. There cases including case 9, 30, 35, 62, and 102 (refer to Appendix I) were detected as the potential outlier cases. As assessed by the Mahalanobis Distance standard, the value for case 9 (0.13709), 30 (0.52247), 35 (0.58131), 62 (1.73134), 102 (5.70933), Mahalanobis Distance showed no violation since all the values are less than 15 (Barnett & Lewis, 1978). Additionally, the value of 1 has not been exceeded by cases 9(0.02116), 30(0.02081), 35(0.02622), 62(0.07255), 102(0.10578) which remained in the Cook's Distance standard (Cook & Weisberg, 1982). Thus, there are no violation in Cook's Distance for all the cases. If Centered-Leverage is higher than twice leverage's value .0656 by using the formula from Dhakal (2017), cases are probably outliers. The cases 9 (0.00128), 30 (0.00488), 35(0.00543), 62(0.01618) and 102(0.05336) were within the specified range. Therefore, cases were not removed.

#### Table 4.3

Number of case	Mahalanobis Distance	Cook's Distance	Centered-Leverage range
9	0.13709	0.02116	0.00128
30	0.52247	0.02081	0.00488
35	0.58131	0.02622	0.00543
62	1.73134	0.07255	0.01618
102	5.70933	0.10578	0.05336

Multivariate Outliers Test

*Note:* Dependent Variable: Academic Procrastination Independent Variables: Self-control, Grit The following table had listed out the demographic information of participants consisting of gender, age, ethnicity, religion, and university by separating using the standard deviation, mean, total number, and percentages of participants. The demographic information for the respondents in present study was being showed in the Table 4.4. Based on the sample collected through the distribution of questionnaires, a total of 108 respondents, among ages 19 (n= 5; 4.6%), 20 (n= 9; 8.3%), 21 (n= 17; 15.7%), 22 (n= 58; 53.7%), 23 (n= 17; 15.7%), and 24 (n= 2; 1.9%). The male respondents (n= 45; 41.7%) and female (n= 63; 58.3%). In terms of ethnicity, the majority of the respondents were Chinese (n= 100; 92.6%). The remaining respondents included Indians (n= 6; 5.6%), Malay (n= 1; 0.9%), and other ethnic groups (n=1; 0.9%). Regarding religion, the majority of respondents were Buddhists (n= 80; 74.1%). Other religions represented in the survey included Christian (n= 22; 20.4%), Hinduism (n= 4; 3.1%), and others religion (n= 1; 0.9%).

Additionally, the majority of the participants in the survey were from Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (UTAR) (52.7%), followed by Tunku Abdul Rahman University of Management and Technology (TAR UMT) (13.8%), Sunway College (5.5%) and YPC International College (5.5%) and other universities or colleges. The remaining respondents were from a diverse range of universities and colleges, including International Medical University (IMU), Inti International University, Asia Pacific University of Technology & Innovation (APU), New Era Institute of Vocational and Continuing Education, LimKokWing University, Multimedia University (MMU), UCSI University, Universiti Sains Malaysia, and others.

#### Table 4.4

	п	%	М	SD
Gender			1.58	.495
Male	45	41.7		
Female	63	58.3		
Age				
19	5	4.6		
20	9	8.3		
21	17	15.7		
22	58	53.7		
23	17	15.7		
24	2	1.9		
Ethnicity			2.06	.314
Malay	1	.9		
Chinese	100	92.6		
Indian	6	5.6		
Others	1	.9		
Religion			2.46	.858
Muslim	1	.9		
Buddhist	80	74.1		

Descriptive Statistic of Participants

	п	%	М	SD
Hindu	4	3.7		
Christian	22	20.4		
Others	1	.9		
University				
Asia Pacific University of Technology & Innovation (APU)	2	1.9		
International Medical University (IMU)	4	3.7		
INTI International University	3	2.8		
Kompas International College (KIC)	1	0.9		
LimKokWing University	1	0.9		
Multimedia University (MMU)	1	0.9		
New Era Institute of Vocational and Continuing Education	2	1.9		
Sunway College	6	5.5		
Tunku Abdul Rahman University of Management and Technology (TAR UMT)	15	13.8		
UCSI	2	1.9		
Universiti Malaya	2	1.9		
University Sains Malaysia	2	1.8		
Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman (UTAR)	58	52.7		

	п	%	М	SD
Universiti Tun Hussein Onn Malaysia (UTHM)	1	0.9		
Universiti Teknologi Malaysia (UTM)	1	0.9		
Universiti Teknikal Malaysia Melaka (UTeM)	1	0.9		
Universiti Utara Malaysia (UUM)	1	0.9		
YPC International College	6	5.5		

#### Data transformation

There were 2 instruments used in the current study that had reverse-scored items. Firstly, the reverse-scored items in Brief Self-Control Scale (BSCS) were items 1, 6, 8 and 11. Higher scores indicated higher levels of self-control for the reverse items. Secondly, Short Grit Scale (Grit-S) were items 1, 3, 5 and 6 are reverse items which higher scores indicated lower levels of grit. Specifically, the score of 1 was reversed to 5; 2 was reversed to 4; 3 was reversed to 3; 4 was reversed to 2 and 5 was reversed to 1. After the data transformation, the total score was computed to proceed to further statistical analysis.

#### **Multiple Linear Regression Assumptions**

#### Type of variables

The variables involved in current research are continuous, it appears that they satisfy the assumptions needed for multiple linear regression. Thus, the assumption has been met.

#### Independent

Each respondent's values were collected independently of the values obtained from other respondents, indicating that the assumption of multiple linear regression was satisfied.

#### **Independent Errors**

The residual assumption in current study was being examined by applying the Durbin Watson statistic that showed in Table 4.5. The Durbin-Watson statistic value in our study was 1.683, which is within the acceptable range 1.5 to 2.5 (Maxwell & David, 1995), and we can state that the residuals have relative independence and there is no serial correlation between them. Thereby, satisfying the assumption of Multiple Linear Regression.

#### Table 4.5

Model Summary of Predictors

Model	R	R Square	Adjusted R Square	Std. Error of the Estimate	Durbin-Watson
1	.727	.528	.519	.738	1.683

*Note:* Predictors: (Constant), Self-control, Grit Dependent Variable: Academic Procrastination

#### **Multicollinearity**

The indicators of the Variance Inflation Factor (VIF) and tolerance were employed to notice multicollinearity for the three independent variables, namely self-control and grit. No multicollinearity is considered, when the result of VIF is not higher than 5 to 10; the result of tolerance is not lower than 0.1 to 0.2 (Kim, 2019; Senaviratna & A. Cooray, 2019). The result of VIF for self-control and grit were the same value which is 3.045, the results were not higher than 5 to 10. Besides, both of the tolerance values for self-control and grit were .328, it

is not lower than 0.1 to 0.2. The values of VIF and tolerance for each independent variable may be evidence that no multicollinearity problem has arisen. (refer to Table 4.6).

#### Table 4.6

**Collinearity Statistics** 

	Tolerance	VIF
Grit	.328	3.045
Self- Control	.328	3.045

Note: Dependent Variable: Academic Procrastination

#### Homogeneity of Variances, Linearity of Residuals, and Multivariate Normality

Based on the Figure 4.1, the residuals that showed in the scatterplot were randomly and evenly distributed. The three underlying assumptions of multiple linear regression analysis have been satisfied.

#### Figure 4.1

Scatterplot Showed Homoscedasticity, Normality of Residuals, and Linearity of Residuals

among Variables



# H<sub>1</sub>: There is a significant negative relationship between self-control and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

The correlation between self-control and academic procrastination was computed using Pearson Correlation. Table 4.7 showed that academic procrastination negatively correlates with self-control, r(106) = -.727, p < .001 among undergraduates in Malaysia. Result showed that the lower the self-control were more likely to academic procrastination.

#### Table 4.7

ח	C  1	1	$C 1C \rightarrow 1$	1 4	1 .	מ	
Pearson	Correlation	between	Self-control	ana Ace	ааетіс .	Procra	stination

		Academic Procrastination
Self-control	Pearson Correlation	727**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000
	Ν	108

Note. \*\* correlation is significant at the 0.001 level (2-tailed).

#### H<sub>2</sub> : There is a significant negative relationship between grit and academic

#### procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

Pearson Correlation was computed to determine the correlation between grit and academic procrastination. Table 4.8 presented that academic procrastination was negatively correlated with grit, r(106) = -.601, p < .001 among undergraduates in Malaysia.

#### Table 4.8

		Academic Procrastination
Grit	Pearson Correlation	601**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000
	Ν	108

Pearson Correlation between Grit and Academic Procrastination

Note. \*\* correlation is significant at the 0.001 level (2-tailed).

### H<sub>3</sub> : There is a significant positive relationship between self-control and grit among

#### undergraduates in Malaysia.

The results of the Pearson's correlation revealed that the relationship between selfcontrol and grit was a significant and positive correlation, r(106) = .819, p < .001 among undergraduates in Malaysia.

#### Table 4.9

		Grit	
Self-control	Pearson Correlation	.819**	
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	
	Ν	108	

Pearson Correlation between Self-control and Grit

Note. \*\* correlation is significant at the 0.001 level (2-tailed).

#### **Multiple Linear Regression Analysis**

# H<sub>4</sub>: Self-control and grit are the significant predictors for academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

Multiple linear regression was performed to analyze whether self-control and grit significantly predicted academic procrastination among Malaysian undergraduates. Preliminary analyses were conducted to ensure no violation of the assumptions of normality of residuals, linearity of residuals, multicollinerity, homoscedasticity, independence of residuals, and multivariate outliers. As the ANOVA Table 4.1.1 showed the result, the regression model was statistically significant, F(2, 105) = 58.747, p < .001 and it accounted for 51.9% of variances, indicating a large effect size (Cohen, 1988). Moreover, it was found that self-control ( $\beta = -1.088$ , p < .001) is significantly predicted academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia (refer to Table 4.1.1) but not grit ( $\beta = -.026$ , p = .875) predicted academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

#### **Table 4.1.1**

Model		Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
1	Regression	63.969	2	31.985	58.747	<.001
	Residual	57.167	105	.544		
	Total	121.136	107			

ANOVA Table for the Regression Model

*Note.*  $R^2 = .528$ , *Adjusted*  $R^2 = .519$ 

#### **Table 4.1.2**

Model		Std. β	t	р
1	(Constant)	6.391	19.050	.000
	Grit	026	157	.875
	Self-control	-1.088	-6.083	.000

Table for the Regression Coefficient

Note. Dependent Variable: Academic Procrastination

#### **Chapter V**

#### **Discussion and Conclusion**

Discussion

### H<sub>1</sub>: There is a significant negative relationship between self-control and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

The results of current study revealed that there was a significant and negative relationship between self-control and academic procrastination. Hence, this hypothesis is supported. The present study showed that lower levels of self-control increased academic procrastination, which is consistent with previous research findings (Ferdian Farhan, 2020; Liu et al., 2020; Marliyah et al., 2020). Based on Uzun et al. (2020), study suggested that people's thoughts and beliefs about themselves play a significant role in regulating their behavior, which ultimately has a direct impact on their tendency to procrastinate. Additionally, author also mentioned that students who procrastinate have difficulty regulating their behavior, cognition, and motivation, which results in delaying tasks not because of a lack of planning or awareness of consequences, but because of a depletion of energy and willpower, making it challenging to start and finish tasks within the given timeframe (Park & Sperling, 2012).

A study by Wijaya and Tori (2018) also found that self-control has negative and significant correlation with academic procrastination. According to Gollwitzer et al. (2010), study stated that the act of procrastination in students involves three main stages. Firstly, initiating a task can be hindered by the temptation of engaging in more enjoyable activities, such as spending time with friends, which a student with low self-control may struggle to resist. Secondly, staying on track with a task, such as writing a paper, requires consistent

effort and focus over an extended period, which can be difficult for those with poor selfcontrol, as they may succumb to any distractions that arise. Thirdly, completing a complex task or assignment can be challenging, and students with low self-control may easily give up or make excuses to abandon the task. Hence, high-resource goals, such as long-term projects that require a high level of self-control, can lead to cognitive overload and ego depletion, which can cause students to feel depleted and unable to continue working towards their goal.

# H<sub>2</sub> : There is a significant negative relationship between grit and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

The results of current study showed that there is a significant and negative relationship between grit and academic procrastination. Therefore, this hypothesis was supported. The results of the past studies done by Littrell (2016) and Poh et al. (2019) were consistent with present study which revealed that academic procrastination had a negative relationship with grit. According to the past research conducted by Wyszyńska et al. (2017), an individual who with a higher level of grit personality may prefer to exhibit lower levels of procrastination. This is because grit personality traits can motivate individuals to persistently pursue their goals, even though grit itself is not considered a direct cause of proactive behavior. Therefore, grit can help people control intentional task delay, as well as improve their self-efficacy and productivity (Xian & Ying, 2022). Furthermore, findings concluded that procrastination is not solely caused by a lack of planning or an inability to recognize negative consequences, but rather, is often attributed to a person's low levels of energy and willpower (Wijaya & Tori, 2018). Hence, individuals with grit personality traits tend to procrastinate less because they have a persistent mindset and work hard towards their goals, even if there is no immediate reward. This means that they are able to stay motivated and

focused on what they want to achieve, without needing someone or something else to motivate them.

### H<sub>3</sub> : There is a significant positive relationship between self-control and grit among undergraduates in Malaysia.

The current study indicated that self-control was positively correlated with grit among undergraduates in Malaysia, which supports the third hypothesis. The current study was in line with few past research (Hwang et al., 2017; Kannangara et al., 2018; Suzuki et al., 2015) which means that individuals with high levels of grit are likely to possess strong self-control and can effectively resist temptations (Duckworth & Gross, 2014). Self-control and grit play a significant role in determining various desirable outcomes for college students. Therefore, individuals who have less self-control and grit are more likely to engage in disruptive behaviors that divert their attention away from their objectives. Moreover, Duckworth and Gross (2014) suggested that self-control is closely linked to grit, which involves sustained effort towards long-term goals. Thus, someone who has grit is more likely to resist the temptation of immediate gratification that could hinder their progress towards achieving their long-term goals. This concept is associated with delayed gratification, as described by Mischel (2014).

Although grit involves having self-control, it's not just about being able to resist temptation in the moment. Grit also includes the ability to keep pursuing long-term goals, even when faced with setbacks or obstacles (Hoyle & Davisson, 2016). Based on the current result, a student who has high levels of self-control is likely to be better equipped to manage their time effectively and resist distractions in order to study for exams or complete assignments. This ability to stay focused and disciplined over time is also a key aspect of grit. In turn, someone with grit is more likely to persist in the face of challenges and setbacks, which requires a significant amount of self-control and self-regulation. Therefore, it's not surprising that there is a positive correlation between these two traits, as they both contribute to an individual's success in achieving their goals.

# H<sub>4</sub> : Self-control and grit are the significant predictors for academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia.

Our study, similar to previous research (Attia & Abdelwahid, 2020; Wejkum, 2018), found that self-control which are significant predictors of academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia. Previous studies (Duckworth et al., 2007; Eskreis-Winkler et al., 2014; Robertson-Kraft & Duckworth, 2012) have demonstrated that self-control predicts academic achievement and expected success, which are often linked to procrastination. This is because having a sense of control over starting and completing tasks are crucial aspects of prioritizing and scheduling. In other words, ineffective self-management, such as procrastination, can result from a lack of perceived control and grit over regulating one's work. Therefore, an individual's belief in their ability to manage tasks can impact their tendency to procrastinate. However, this study showed grit as a positive and non-significant predictor for academic procrastination. In contrast to past findings (Attia & Abdelwahid, 2020; Wolters & Hussian, 2015). According to Wolters and Hussain (2015) demonstrated that individuals with grit exhibit improved self-control. As a result, individuals with higher levels of grit are less likely to procrastinate when it comes to academic tasks, which do not align with our current study and the fourth hypothesis was not supported. Maddi et al. (2017) reported that a study conducted on military cadets indicates that grit is not significantly associated with their academic or overall performance. As a result, the authors do not propose that grit should be evaluated as part of the selection process for military academy admission.

This suggests that previous research on the correlation between grit and various outcomes has produced inconsistent findings.

#### Implications

#### **Theoretical Implication**

The present study investigated (1) the relationship between self-control and academic procrastination, (2) the relationship between grit and academic procrastination, (3) the relationship between self-control and grit, and (4) self-control and grit as predictors of academic procrastination by using the framework of self-regulation theory developed by Zimmerman (2001).

According to the results of the study, the theory supported that self-control was significantly negatively correlated with academic procrastination, which was consistent with the past study (Saed, 2019) on the self-regulation theory, which indicated that individuals who struggle with maintaining self-control and self-regulation often find themselves easily distracted by pleasurable external stimuli. Moreover, grit has been found to be negatively associated with academic procrastination (Duckworth & Quinn, 2009), which showed a similar result to the current study. Furthermore, the current study showed that self-control was positively associated with grit. Based on the theory of self-regulation, it is stated that self-control encourages delayed satisfaction and directly controls thoughts, emotions, and impulses (Oriol et al., 2017), while grit and learning self-regulation have a positive correlation proven by past research (Angela et al., 2020). Thus, based on the findings, improving self-control and grit may be effective interventions for addressing academic procrastination among undergraduate students in Malaysia.

Besides, the results showed that self-control and grit were significant correlated with academic procrastination, supporting the self-regulation theory's proposition that individuals

who struggle with self-regulation are more likely to procrastinate. Students with higher levels of self-control and grit were found to be less likely to procrastinate academically and achieve higher academic performance (Duckworth et al., 2016). Additionally, previous research that identified self-control and grit as critical factors in academic success (Duckworth et al., 2016; Duckworth & Quinn, 2009) which was not consistent with the forth hypothesis. Due to the limited research in this area, there is a need for further research to identify how more stable patterns of self-control and grit relate to one another and contribute to different domains of academic success which could become an advanced source in the literature field.

Hence, the present study's findings contribute to the self-regulation theory by highlighting its potential for evaluating the link between self-control, grit, and academic procrastination. The significant results regarding the role of self-control and grit in academic procrastination support the theoretical aspects of the self-regulation theory and establish it in this research area as an advanced resource. Specifically, this study provides valuable information for further research regarding self-control, grit, and academic procrastination, as there is limited research in the Malaysian context.

#### **Practical Implication**

The current study contributes to the database of research for future use, particularly on the factors associated with academic procrastination among undergraduate students in Malaysia. The study sheds light on the importance of self-control and grit in mitigating academic procrastination, and highlights the factors that contribute to academic procrastination. The findings of this study have practical implications for psychologists and professionals working in higher education. With a better understanding of the underlying factors influencing academic procrastination, interventions and programs can be developed to enhance self-control and grit in students. For instance, adopting a growth mindset, developing

self-management plan and setting short- and long-term goals, can be particularly effective in this regard. It is clear that self-control and grit are important for college students. Based on our review of the literature and findings of this study, the study also aligns with previous research Duckworth and Gross (2014) that self-control and grit overlap in terms of their connection to goals and determination. short-term goals require self-control, while long-term goals require grit to overcome setbacks and challenges. By focusing on improving both of these traits, undergraduate students can better prioritize their academic goals and avoid procrastination, leading to improved academic performance and future career prospects.

Moreover, future studies can build on these findings by developing and testing interventions aimed at improving self-control and grit in undergraduate students. By doing so, higher education professionals can create a supportive environment that enables students to achieve their academic goals and succeed in their future careers. Lastly, to enhance the accuracy and reliability of their findings, future researchers could augment self-reported assessments of procrastination, which were utilized in the present study, by integrating behavioral measures of procrastination into their research methodology.

#### Limitations

Every research study has its own limitations, and it is essential to acknowledge and address these limitations to ensure the accuracy, validity, and reliability of the research findings. Firstly, the limitation of this study is **using purposive sampling** in our study. It is a non-probability sampling technique that involves selecting participants based on the inclusion and exclusion criteria that meet the requirements of the study. While it may seem like an easy and cost-effective way to gather data, it comes with several limitations that can affect the reliability and validity of the research findings (Andrade, 2020). One significant limitation is that purposive sampling may lead to biased results since it only focuses on a selected group

of people (Rai, 2016) such as undergraduates or a selected ethnic group. For instance, in this study, most of the respondents will be Chinese then followed by Indian and Malay. It may not accurately reflect the views or opinions of the larger population of the study. Therefore, the generalizability of the findings to the broader population may be limited, which can undermine the credibility and applicability of the study.

In addition, **self-report** is a common method of data collection in research studies, which involves participants reporting their thoughts, feelings, attitudes, and behaviors through questionnaires or interviews by themselves (Demetriou et al., 2015). Cannot be denied that it can be a useful tool to collect data quickly and easily, but it has some limitations that can affect the validity and reliability of the results. One of the main limitations of self-report is that it relies on participants' honesty and willingness to provide accurate and truthful responses (Brutus et al., 2012). However, some participants may intentionally deceive or misrepresent their responses to either please the researcher or conceal their true thoughts and behaviors. Additionally, self-report measures may also suffer from response bias, where participants may provide socially desirable responses instead of their true feelings or opinions (Rosenman et al., 2011). The online surveys may not provide an opportunity for the researcher to clarify ambiguous questions or assess the participant's understanding of the question. It may also be difficult to verify the accuracy of the responses provided, which can affect the reliability of the data collected.

Moreover, **the language of our questionnaire** will also be one of the limitations. If the respondents are not clear about the meaning of some of the questions or some esoteric words that are being used, then the respondents will probably choose to randomly pick an answer as their response rather than choose to ask or look for the meaning. Therefore, this may cause the reliability and validity of the study being questioned.

The design of the study also will be one of the limitations. This is because **cross-sectional design only collects the data once** (Thomas, 2022). It will be less accurate since everyone will just record down the feelings or opinions during the specific time they answer the questionnaire (Wang & Cheng, 2020). For instance, maybe the behaviour of procrastination was not that obvious or serious while the respondent answered the survey, but after maybe two weeks the deadlines are near then the procrastination behaviour becomes more severe. Therefore, cross-sectional study design will be less suitable to use to study on the variables that will change over time quickly such as happiness or self-control.

Lastly, there was limited research to become the references for current study. There were limited journal articles that examined the relationship among self-control, grit and academic procrastination in the same study. As stated in the literature review, there are no journals that study the same topic like what this study did. There were also limited studies that examined the relationship among self-control and grit and also grit and academic procrastination. Since the term, grit is considered as a relatively new term while studying with other variables. Therefore, one of the limitations will be there are limited studies and findings that can support our results or can be referred to as the references when we discuss the hypotheses.

#### Recommendations

Here are a few recommendations for future research to view as references are being discussed. The first recommendation will be considering **using probability sampling methods such as stratified sampling method**. Stratified sampling involves dividing the population into different subgroups or strata based on relevant characteristics such as age, gender, ethnicity, or education level, and then selecting a random sample from each stratum (Hayes, 2022). This approach ensures that each subgroup is represented in the sample, which

can increase the generalizability of the findings to the broader population (Arnab, 2017; Thomas, 2022). Therefore, by using stratified sampling, the researcher can select a certain group of people in the populations and divide them into different subgroups and collect a certain amount of the responses in each subgroup. There are equal chances for the people in the selected subgroup being chosen. For instance, the researcher can divide the undergraduates into different subgroups based on ethnicities and collect an equal amount of responses from different ethnicities and this can enhance the credibility and applicability of the study findings.

Besides that, to mitigate the limitations of self-report data collection, it is recommended to **include validity checks questions** within the questionnaire design. This can be achieved by including questions that require participants to select a specific response (e.g., "please choose 'disagree' for this question"), which will indicate that they have read and understood the question. It is also important to use clear and unambiguous language in the questions to minimize response bias.

Furthermore, highly recommend that the **questionnaire be made in dual language**, which is available in both Chinese and English. Given that most respondents are more comfortable with Chinese, providing the questionnaire in both languages will enable them to fully understand and engage with the questions. This will not only improve the reliability and validity of the study, but it will also ensure that the data collected is more representative of the respondents' true thoughts and opinions.

In addition, to address the limitation of the cross-sectional design in studying variables that change over time quickly, it is recommended to **use a longitudinal study design** instead. Collecting data across several months or even years will provide a more accurate understanding of how these variables change and develop over time (Thomas, 2022). This will allow researchers to capture fluctuations in these variables and to better understand

the factors that influence them (Caruana et al., 2015). Therefore, a longitudinal design should be considered when studying variables that are likely to change over time, as it provides a more comprehensive and accurate understanding of these variables.

Also, to address the limitation of limited research to become the references for the current study, it is recommended to **refer to similar terms or change other more familiar terms**. This approach will expand the pool of literature available for the study, which can then be used as references to support the hypotheses. For instance, since the term "grit" is relatively new, other more familiar terms such as perseverance, or tenacity can be used as proxies to expand the literature available for the study. Additionally, the study can also look into the relationship between self-control, grit, and other related constructs such as self-regulation to further expand the literature available. Therefore, by broadening the scope of the study to include related constructs or using more familiar terms, the study can have a stronger foundation and support for its hypotheses and findings.

#### Conclusion

In conclusion, the present study was aimed to examine the relationship between selfcontrol, grit, and academic procrastination among undergraduates in Malaysia. The results of the current study indicated that there is a significant and negative relationship between selfcontrol and academic procrastination and also between grit and academic procrastination. Also, the findings revealed that there is a significant and positive relationship between selfcontrol and grit. For the predictors, self-control is a significant predictor of academic procrastination but grit is not a significant predictor of academic procrastination.

The results of the current study are mostly aligned and consistent with the previous research except the grit is not a significant predictor of academic procrastination which contrasts with the previous research. Additionally, there is still a lack of research that

examines the relationship between self-control, grit and academic procrastination. Nevertheless, the results in this study had contributed to the literature gap by providing a better understanding of the relationship between self-control, grit and academic procrastination. Also, the current study can also become a reference for future researchers to look a little deeper about this topic in their studies.

- Aguinis, H., Gottfredson, R.-K., & Joo, H. (2013). Best-practice recommendations for defining, identifying, and handling outliers. Organizational Research Methods, 16(2),270-301. https://doi.org/10.1177/1094428112470848
- Ajayi, O. S. (2020). Academic self-efficacy, gender and academic procrastination. *Epiphany*, *13*(1). https://doi.org/10.21533/epiphany.v13i1.324

Andrade, C. (2020). The inconvenient truth about convenience and purposive samples. *Indian Journal of Psychological Medicine*, 43(1), 86–88. https://doi.org/10.1177/0253717620977000

Angela, Tiatri, S., & Sari, M. P. (2020). Investigation of Grit and Self Regulation in Learning and Their Role on Academic Achievement of Medical Students in Jakarta. *Proceedings of the 2nd Tarumanagara International Conference on the Applications of Social Sciences and Humanities (TICASH 2020).*https://doi.org/10.2991/assehr.k.201209.081

- Arnab, R. (2017). Stratified sampling. *Survey Sampling Theory and Applications*, 213–256. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-12-811848-1.00007-8
- Attia, N. M., & Abdelwahid, A. E.-E. A. (2020). Grit, Self-Regulation and Self-Efficacy as Predictors of Academic Procrastination among Nursing Students. *International Journal of Nursing Education*, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.37506/ijone.v12i1.3720
- Boon-Falleur, M., Bouguen, A., Charpentier, A., Algan, Y., Huillery, É., & Chevallier, C. (2022). Simple questionnaires outperform behavioral tasks to measure socio-
# SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION emotional skills in students. *Scientific Reports*, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-021-04046-5

- Brutus, S., Aguinis, H., & Wassmer, U. (2012). Self-reported limitations and future directions in scholarly reports. *Journal of Management*, 39(1), 48–75. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206312455245
- Caruana, E. J., Roman, M., Hernández-Sánchez, J., & Solli, P. (2015, November). *Longitudinal studies*. Journal of thoracic disease. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4669300/
- Credé, M. (2018). What Shall We Do About Grit? A Critical Review of What We Know and What We Don't Know. *Educational Researcher*, 47(9), 606-611. https://doi.org/10.3102/0013189X18801322
- Credé, M., Tynan, M. C., & Harms, P. D. (2016). Much ado about grit: A meta-analytic synthesis of the grit literature. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *113*(3), 492-511. https://doi.org/10.1037/pspp0000102
- Demetriou, C., Ozer, B. U., & Essau, C. A. (2015). Self-report questionnaires. *The Encyclopedia of Clinical Psychology*, 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118625392.wbecp507
- Department of Statistics Malaysia Official Portal. (2020). Www.dosm.gov.my. https://www.dosm.gov.my/v1/index.php?r=column/cthree&menu\_id=Z1hCMUVLQ WVOL2tScVlhSmo5eEd3QT09

- de Ridder, D., Kroese, F., & Gillebaart, M. (2018). Whatever happened to self-control? A proposal for integrating notions from trait self-control studies into state self-control research. *Motivation Science*, *4*(1), 39–49. https://doi.org/10.1037/mot0000062
- Duckworth, A., & Gross, J. J. (2014). Self-Control and Grit: Related but Separable
  Determinants of Success. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 23(5), 319–325. https://doi.org/10.1177/0963721414541462
- Duckworth, A. L., Peterson, C., Matthews, M. D., & Kelly, D. R. (2007). Grit: Perseverance and passion for long-term goals. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 92(6), 1087–1101. https://doi-org.libezp2.utar.edu.my/10.1037/0022-3514.92.6.1087
- Duckworth, A. L., & Seligman, M. E. P. (2017). The Science and Practice of Self-Control. Perspectives on Psychological Science, 12(5), 715–718. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691617690880
- Duckworth, A. L., Taxer, J. L., Eskreis-Winkler, L., Galla, B. M., & Gross, J. J. (2019). Selfcontrol and Academic Achievement. *Annual review of psychology*, 70(1), 373-399. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-psych-010418-103230
- Edgar, T. W., & Manz, D. O. (2017). Exploratory study. *Research methods for cyber* security, 29, 95-130.
  https://books.google.com.my/books?hl=id&lr=&id=aRl2DQAAQBAJ&oi=fnd&pg=P
  P1&dq=Research+Methods+for+Cyber+Security+%7C%7C+Exploratory+Study&ots
  =SIYV UENwG0&sig=nSic-Ap6j9Hn73OwYefJ0n3mJr4&redir\_esc=y#v=onepage&q=Research%20Methods%2
  Ofor%20Cyber%20Security%20%7C%7C%20Exploratory%20Study&f=false

Eskreis-Winkler, L., Duckworth, A. L., Shulman, E. P., & Beal, S. (2014). The grit effect: predicting retention in the military, the workplace, school and marriage. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 5, 36. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2014.00036

- Fentaw, Y., Moges, B. T., & Ismail, S. M. (2022). Academic Procrastination Behavior among Public University Students. *Education Research International*, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1155/2022/1277866
- Ferdian Farhan, F. (2020). The relationship between self-efficacy, self-control and selfesteem to students academic procrastination. SSRN Electronic Journal. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.3644522
- Ferrari, J. R., & Tibbett, T. P. (2017). Procrastination. *Encyclopedia of Personality and Individual Differences*, 1–8. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-28099-8\_2272-1
- Garson, G. D. (2012). Testing statistical assumptions. Statistical Associates Publishing. http://www.statisticalassociates.com/assumptions.pdf
- Gökalp, Z. Ş., Saritepeci, M., & Durak, H. Y. (2022). The relationship between self-control and procrastination among adolescent: The mediating role of Multi Screen addiction. *Current Psychology*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12144-021-02472-2
- Gollwitzer, P. M., Gawrilow, C., & Oettingen, G. (2010). The power of planning: Selfcontrol by effective goal-striving. In R. R. Hassin, K. N. Ochsner, & Y. Trope (Eds.), Self control in society, mind, and brain (pp. 279–296). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780195391381.003.0015
- Gonzalez, O., MacKinnon, D. P., & Muniz, F. B. (2020). Extrinsic Convergent Validity Evidence to Prevent Jingle and Jangle Fallacies. *Multivariate Behavioral Research*, 56(1), 3–19. https://doi.org/10.1080/00273171.2019.1707061

Guzmán, W. M. S. (2021). Outsight Theory of Behavior Change and Grit in Bolivian Post Graduated Students, who Procrastinated their Thesis. *Researchgate*. http://dx.doi.org/10.13140/RG.2.2.34535.52649

- Hailikari, T., Katajavuori, N., & Asikainen, H. (2021). Understanding procrastination: A case of a study skills course. *Social Psychology of Education*, 24(2), 589–606.
  https://doi.org/10.1007/s11218-021-09621-2
- Hayes, A. (2022). *Stratified Random Sampling*. Investopedia. https://www.investopedia.com/terms/stratified\_random\_sampling.asp

He, S. (2017). A multivariate investigation into academic procrastination of university students. *Open Journal of Social Sciences*, 05(10), 12–24. https://doi.org/10.4236/jss.2017.510002

- Herdian, H. (2021). The phenomenon of academic procrastination in students during pandemic. *International Journal of Social Science and Human Research*, 04(08). https://doi.org/10.47191/ijsshr/v4-i8-15
- Hodge, B., Wright, B., & Bennett, P. (2018). The Role of Grit in Determining Engagement and Academic Outcomes for University Students. *Research in Higher Education*, 59(4), 448–460. http://www.jstor.org/stable/26451642
- Hoyle, R. H., & Davisson, E. K. (2016). Varieties of self-control and their personality correlates. In K. D. Vohs & R. F. Baumeister (Eds.), Handbook of self-regulation: Research, theory, and applications (3rd ed., pp. 396-413). New York: Guilford Press.
- Huo, J. (2022). The Role of Learners' Psychological Well-Being and Academic Engagement on Their Grit. *Frontiers in Psychology*, *13*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2022.848325

- Hwang, M. H., Lim, H. J., & Ha, H. S. (2017). Effects of Grit on the Academic Success of Adult Female Students at Korean Open University. *Psychological Reports*, *121*(4), 705–725. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033294117734834
- In, J. (2017). Introduction of a pilot study. *Korean journal of anesthesiology*, 70(6), 601-605. https://doi.org/10.4097/kjae.2017.70.6.601

Jachimowicz, J. M., Wihler, A., Bailey, E. R., & Galinsky, A. D. (2018). Why grit requires perseverance and passion to positively predict performance. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *115*(40), 9980-9985. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1803561115

Jalal, M. (2022). The role of students' grit and goal orientation in predicting their academic success in authentic learning environments. In 2022 ASEE Annual Conference & Exposition. American Society for Engineering Education. https://www-scopuscom.libezp2.utar.edu.my/record/display.uri?eid=2-s2.0-85138276930&origin=resultslist&sort=plf-

f&src=s&st1=self+control%2cgrit&sid=1b5d7309436fefed2fab8d8c9d49ec3e&sot=b &sdt=b&sl=33&s=TITLE-ABS-

KEY%28self+control%2c+grit%29&relpos=4&citeCnt=0&searchTerm=

- Jiang, Z., & Zhao, X. (2016). Self-control and problematic mobile phone use in Chinese college students: The mediating role of Mobile Phone Use Patterns. *BMC Psychiatry*, *16*(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-016-1131-z
- Jin, H., Wang, W., & Lan, X. (2019). Peer Attachment and Academic Procrastination in Chinese College Students: A Moderated Mediation Model of Future Time Perspective and Grit. *Frontiers in Psychology*. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2019.02645

- Johanson, G. A., & Brooks, G. P. (2010). Initial scale development: sample size for pilot studies. *Educational and psychological measurement*, 70(3), 394-400. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013164409355692
- Kang, H. (2021). Sample size determination and power analysis using the G\*Power Software. Journal of educational evaluation for health professions. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8441096/
- Kannangara, C. S., Allen, R. E., Waugh, G., Nahar, N., Khan, S. Z., Rogerson, S., & Carson, J. (2018). All that glitters is not grit: Three studies of grit in university students. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2018.01539
- Kim, J. H. (2019). Multicollinearity and misleading statistical results. *Korean Journal of Anesthesiology*, 72(6), 558–569. https://doi.org/10.4097/kja.19087
- Kim, J., Hong, H., Lee, J., & Hyun, M.-H. (2017). Effects of time perspective and selfcontrol on procrastination and internet addiction. *Journal of Behavioral Addictions*, 6(2), 229–236. https://doi.org/10.1556/2006.6.2017.017
- Kim, Y., Dykema, J., Stevenson, J., Black, P., & Moberg, D. P. (2018). Straightlining:
  Overview of measurement, comparison of indicators, and effects in mail–web mixed-mode surveys. *Social Science Computer Review*, *37*(2), 214–233.
  https://doi.org/10.1177/0894439317752406
- Klingsieck, K. B., Grund, A., Schmid, S., & Fries, S. (2013). Why Students Procrastinate: A Qualitative Approach. *Journal of College Student Development*, 54(4), 397–412. https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.2013.0060

- Lim, A. J., & Javadpour, S. (2021). Into the Unknown: Uncertainty and Procrastination in Students From a Life History Perspective. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.717380
- Littrell, S.S. (2016). Waiting For The Right Place And Right Time: Belief Content Correlates Of Academic Procrastination. https://scholar.utc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1602&context=theses
- Maddi, S., Matthews, M., Kelly, D., Villarreal, B., Gundersen, K., & Savino, S. (2017). The continuing role of hardiness and grit on performance and retention in West Point cadets. *Military Psychology*, 29(5), 355-358. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/mil0000145
- Malkoç, A., & Mutlu, A. K. (2018). Academic Self-Efficacy and Academic Procrastination:
  Exploring the Mediating Role of Academic Motivation in Turkish University
  Students. Universal Journal of Educational Research, 6(10), 2087–2093.
  https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1192728
- Marliyah, L., Novera, D. A., Handayani, D. A., Abdillah, F., & Kasidi, K. (2020). The relationship between academic procrastination and self-control in entrepreneurship education. *Universal Journal of Educational Research*, 8(12B), 8471–8477. https://doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2020.082656
- Melgaard, J., Monir, R., Lasrado, L. A., & Fagerstrøm, A. (2022). Academic procrastination and online learning during the COVID-19 pandemic. *Procedia Computer Science*, 196, 117–124. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.procs.2021.11.080
- Mohamad, O., Zamlout, A., AlKhoury, N., Mazloum, A. A., Alsalkini, M., & Shaaban, R. (2021). Factors associated with the intention of Syrian adult population to accept

#### SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION

COVID19 vaccination: a cross-sectional study. *BMC Public Health*, 21(1), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-021-11361-z

- Ndenje-Sichalwe, E., & Elia, E. F. (2020). Research methodology practices among postgraduate Information Studies students in Tanzania. *IFLA Journal*, 47(2), 034003522096598. https://doi.org/10.1177/0340035220965986
- Niazov, Z., Hen, M., & Ferrari, J. R. (2021). Online and Academic Procrastination in Students With Learning Disabilities: The Impact of Academic Stress and Self-Efficacy. *Psychological Reports*, *125*(2), 003329412098811. https://doi.org/10.1177/0033294120988113
- Nikolopoulou, K. (2022, August 11). *What Is Purposive Sampling? | Definition & Examples*. Scribbr. https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/purposivesampling/#:~:text=Purposive%20sampling%20refers%20to%20a
- Oriol, X., Miranda, R., Oyanedel, J. C., & Torres, J. (2017). The role of self-control and grit in domains of school success in students of primary and secondary school. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.01716
- Park, S. W., & Sperling, R. A. (2012). Academic Procrastinators and Their Self-Regulation. *Psychology*, 03(01), 12–23. https://doi.org/10.4236/psych.2012.31003
- Ponto, J. (2015). Understanding and Evaluating Survey Research. Journal of the advanced practitioner in oncology, 6(2), 168-171. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4601897/.
- Rai, N. (2016, August 29). A study on purposive sampling method in research.Academia.edu.

# SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION https://www.academia.edu/28087388/A\_STUDY\_ON\_PURPOSIVE\_SAMPLING\_ METHOD\_IN\_RESEARCH

- Ramos Salazar, L., & Meador, A. (2022). College students' grit, autonomous learning, and well-being: Self-control as a mediator. *Psychology in the Schools*. https://doi.org/10.1002/pits.22760
- Rebetez, M. M., Rochat, L., Barsics, C., & Van der Linden, M. (2016). Procrastination as a self-regulation failure: The role of inhibition, negative affect, and gender. *Personality* and Individual Differences, 101, 435–439. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2016.06.049
- Robertson-Kraft, C., & Duckworth, A. L. (2014). True grit: Trait-level perseverance and passion for long-term goals predicts effectiveness and retention among novice teachers. *Teachers College Record* (1970), 116(3), 1–27. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4211426/
- Rosenman, R., Tennekoon, V., & Hill, L. G. (2011). Measuring bias in self-reported data. *International Journal of Behavioural and Healthcare Research*, 2(4), 320. https://doi.org/10.1504/ijbhr.2011.043414
- Rouhi, A., Kavousian, J., Geramipour, M., Keramati, H., & Arabzadeh, M. (2022). The mediating role of achievement goals in the relationship between the personality trait of grit and academic engagement and procrastination among high school students: a structural model. *Journal of psychological science*, 20(107), 1945-1964. http://dx.doi.org/10.52547/JPS.20.107.1945
- Sabry Abd El-Salam, A., Metwally, F., & Abdeen, M. (2022). Academic procrastination and self-control of faculty nursing students. *Zagazig Nursing Journal*, 18(2), 15–29. https://doi.org/10.21608/znj.2022.245633

- Saed, O. (2019). The roles of self-regulation and self-control in procrastination. *Psychology* and Behavioral Science International Journal, 13(2). https://doi.org/10.19080/pbsij.2019.13.555863
- Schmidt, F. T., Fleckenstein, J., Retelsdorf, J., Eskreis-Winkler, L., & Möller, J. (2017). Measuring grit. *European Journal of Psychological Assessment*, 35(3), 436–447. https://doi.org/10.1027/1015-5759/a000407
- Self-Control. (2019). Psychology Today. https://www.psychologytoday.com/us/basics/self-control
- Senaviratna, N. A., & A. Cooray, T. M. (2019). Diagnosing multicollinearity of logistic regression model. Asian Journal of Probability and Statistics, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.9734/ajpas/2019/v5i230132
- Shalev, I. (2018). Use of a self-regulation failure framework and the NIMH Research Domain Criterion (RDOC) to understand the problem of procrastination. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00213
- Shatz, I. (n.d.). Procrastination Statistics: Interesting and Useful Statistics about Procrastination – Solving Procrastination. Solving Procrastination. https://solvingprocrastination.com/procrastinationstatistics/#:~:text=Studies%20show%20that%20approximately%2080

SIAH, P. C., Hui Wen NG, A., Foo, C., Tan, S. M., & Wider, W. (2019). GRIT PERSONALITY AS A MEDIATOR OR MODERATOR FOR THE EFFECTS OF INTERNET ADDICTION ON PROCRASTINATION. *Journal of Institutional Research South East Asia, 17*(2). https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Walton-Wider/publication/337209266\_Grit\_Personality\_as\_a\_Mediator\_or\_Moderator\_for\_th

- Sriram, R., Glanzer, P. L., & Allen, C. C. (2018). What Contributes to Self-Control and Grit?: The Key Factors in College Students. *Journal of College Student Development*, 59(3), 259–273. https://doi.org/10.1353/csd.2018.0026
- Stavrova, O., Pronk, T., & Kokkoris, M. D. (2018). Finding meaning in self-control: The effect of self-control on the perception of meaning in life. *Self and Identity*, 19(2), 201–218. https://doi.org/10.1080/15298868.2018.1558107
- Steel, P., & Klingsieck, K. B. (2016). Academic Procrastination: Psychological Antecedents Revisited. *Australian Psychologist*, 51(1), 36–46. https://doi.org/10.1111/ap.12173
- Suzuki, Y., Tamesue, D., Asahi, K., & Ishikawa, Y. (2015). Grit and Work Engagement: A Cross- Sectional Study. *PLOS ONE*, 10(9). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0137501
- Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2013). Using multivariate statistics (6th ed.). Boston, MA: Pearson.
- Thomas, L. (2022, July 21). *Cross-sectional study: Definition, uses & examples*. Scribbr. https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/cross-sectional-study/
- Thomas, L. (2022, October 24). *Longitudinal Study: Definition, approaches & examples*. Scribbr. https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/longitudinal-study/
- Thomas, L. (2022, December 5). *Stratified sampling: Definition, guide & examples*. Scribbr. https://www.scribbr.com/methodology/stratified-sampling/

Ursia, N. R., Siaputra, I. B., & Sutanto, N. (2013). Academic procrastination and self-control in thesis writing students of Faculty of Psychology, Universitas surabaya *Makara Human Behavior Studies in Asia*, 17(1), 1. https://doi.org/10.7454/mssh.v17i1.1798

Uzun, B., Leblang. S., & Ferrari, J. R. (2020). Relationship between academic
 pRocRastinaton and self-contRol: the mediational Role of self-esteem. *College Student Journal*, 54(3), 309-316.

https://www.researchgate.net/profile/JosephFerrari/publication/344388192\_Relations hip\_between\_academic\_pRocRastinaton\_and\_self-

contRol\_the\_mediational\_Role\_of\_self-

esteem/links/5f6f3d40a6fdcc00863cb5da/Relationship-between-academicpRocRastinaton-and-self-contRol-the-mediational-Role-of-self-esteem.pdf

- Wang, X., & Cheng, Z. (2020). Cross-sectional studies. *Chest*, 158(1). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chest.2020.03.012
- Wejkum, P. (2018). Procrastination, grit and self-efficacy for self-regulation: A correlational study in a student sample.
   http://www.divaportal.org/smash/record.jsf?pid=diva2%3A1211023&dswid=6928
- Wijaya, H. E., & Tori, A. R. (2018). Exploring the Role of Self-Control on Student
  Procrastination. *International Journal of Research in Counseling and Education*, 1(2),
  13. https://doi.org/10.24036/003za0002
- Wolters, C. A., & Hussain, M. (2015). Investigating grit and its relations with college students' self-regulated learning and academic achievement. *Metacognition and Learning*, 10(3), 293-311. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11409-014-9128-9

## SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION

Wyszyńska, P., Ponikiewska, K., Karaś, D., Najderska, M., & Rogoza, R. (2017).
Psychometric properties of the Polish version of the short grit scale. *Polish Psychological Bulletin, 48*(2), 229–236. https://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1515/ppb-2017-0026

Xian, L.C.T & Ying, S.H.P (2022). Relationship between Social Media Addiction Levels and Academic Procrastination among Undergraduate Students in Malaysia: Grit as the Mediator. *Advanced Journal of Social Science*, 11(1), 13-27. https://doi.org/10.21467/ajss.11.1.13-27

Zimmerman, B. J., & Schunk, D. H. (Eds.). (2001). Self-regulated learning and academic achievement: Theoretical perspectives. *Routledge*. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781410601032

#### Appendices

## Appendix A

#### Questionnaire



Consent Form

#### UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCE (FAS) BACHELOR OF SOCIAL SCIENCE (HONS) PSYCHOLOGY UAPZ3023 Final Year Project II Year 3 Trimester 3 (202301)

#### Introduction

The questionnaire is designed to find out the relationship between academic procrastination, self-control, and grit among undergraduates in Malaysia. This study is done to fulfill the requirements of subject UAPZ3023 Final Year Project II. In order to collect the required information, your participation in this research study is highly appreciated.

#### Procedures and Confidentiality

The questionnaire consists of 4 sections A to C and you will be asked to fill in your demographic details in the first section, followed by completing the questionnaire which consists of 25 questions. You will take approximately 10-15 minutes to complete this survey.

#### Participation

Your participation in this study is voluntary. You may choose not to participate or to withdraw from the study at any point in time without any prejudice or penalty charged. Your responses will be coded numerically in the research assignment for the research interpretation.

#### Consent II

#### Personal Data Protection Statement

Please be informed that in accordance with Personal Data Protection Act 2010 ("PDPA") which came into force on 15 November 2013, Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman ("UTAR") is hereby bound to make notice and require consent in relation to collection, recording, storage, usage and retention of personal information.

#### Notice:

- 1. The purposes for which your personal data may be used are inclusive but not limited to:-
- · For assessment of any application to UTAR
- · For processing any benefits and services
- · For communication purposes
- For advertorial and news
- · For general administration and record purposes
- · For enhancing the value of education
- · For educational and related purposes consequential to UTAR
- · For the purpose of our corporate governance
- · For consideration as a guarantor for UTAR staff/ student applying for his/her scholarship/ study loan

2. Your personal data may be transferred and/or disclosed to third party and/or UTAR collaborative partners including but not limited to the respective and appointed outsourcing agents for purpose of fulfilling our obligations to you in respect of the purposes and all such other purposes that are related to the purposes and also in providing integrated services, maintaining and storing records. Your data may be shared when required by laws and when disclosure is necessary to comply with applicable laws.

Any personal information retained by UTAR shall be destroyed and/or deleted in accordance with our retention policy applicable for us in the event such information is no longer required.

4. UTAR is committed in ensuring the confidentiality, protection, security and accuracy of your personal information made available to us and it has been our ongoing strict policy to ensure that your personal information is accurate, complete, not misleading and updated. UTAR would also ensure that your personal data shall not be used for political and commercial purposes.

#### Consent:

 By submitting this form you hereby authorise and consent to us processing (including disclosing) your personal data and any updates of your information, for the purposes and/or for any other purposes related to the purpose.

 If you do not consent or subsequently withdraw your consent to the processing and disclosure of your personal data, UTAR will not be able to fulfill our obligations or to contact you or to assist you in respect of the purposes and/or for any other purposes related to the purpose.

 You may access and update your personal data by writing to us at : puikeicheow0502@1utar.my (Cheow Pui Kei) joyee26@1utar.my (Lim Jo Yee) yap.yee.qi@1utar.my (Yap Yee Qi)

#### Acknowledgment of Notice

- O I have been notified by you and that I hereby understood, consented and agreed per UTAR above notice.
- O I disagree, my personal data will not be processed.

#### Demographic

Age :



Gender :

Male

0	Female	
е 0000	Ethnicity : Malay Chinese Indian	Others :
F 00000	Religion : Muslim Buddhist Hindu Christian	Others :

Please select your nationality

O Malaysian O Non-Malaysian

Please state which university are you from?

#### Section A

The following items are designed to access academic procrastinators and academic non-procrastinators among undergraduate students. It is important that your answers be true and accurate for you. From 1 (Disagree) to 5 (Agree), choose a number that best describes your answer to each question. There are no right or wrong answers.

	Disagree (1)	Slightly Disagree (2)	Neutral (3)	Slightly Agree (4)	Agree (5)
1. I put off projects until the last minute.	0	0	0	0	0
2. I know I should work on schoolwork, but I just don't do it.	0	0	0	0	0
<ol> <li>I get distracted by other, more fun, things when I am supposed to work on schoolwork.</li> </ol>	0	0	0	0	0
<ol> <li>When given an assignment, I usually put it away and forget about it until it is almost due.</li> </ol>	0	0	0	0	0
5. I frequently find myself putting important deadlines off.	0	0	0	0	0

#### Section B

The following items are designed to access self-control among undergraduate students. It is important that your answers be true and accurate for you. Rating scale ranging from 1 (Not at all like me) to 5 (Very much like me), choose a number that best describes your answer to each question. There are no right or wrong answers.

	Not at all like me (1)	Not much like me (2)	Somewhat like me (3)	Mostly like me (4)	Very much like me (5)
1.I am good at resisting temptation.	0	0	0	0	0
2.1 have a hard time breaking bad habits.	0	0	0	0	0
3.1 am lazy.	0	0	0	0	0
<ol> <li>I say inappropriate things.</li> </ol>	0	0	0	0	0
5. I do certain things that are bad for me, if they are fun.	0	0	0	0	0
<ol><li>I refuse things that are bad for me.</li></ol>	0	0	0	0	0
<ol><li>I wish I had more self- discipline.</li></ol>	0	0	0	0	0
8. People would say that I have iron self-discipline.	0	0	0	0	0
9. Pleasure and fun sometimes keep me from getting work done.	0	0	0	0	0
10. I have trouble concentrating.	0	0	0	0	0
11. I am able to work effectively toward long- term goals.	0	0	0	0	0
12. Sometimes I can't stop myself from doing something, even if I know it is wrong.	0	0	0	0	0
<ol> <li>I often act without thinking through all the alternatives.</li> </ol>	0	0	0	0	0

#### Section C

The following items are designed to access grit among undergraduate students. It is important that your answers be true and accurate for you. Rating scale ranging from 1 (Not like me at all) to 5 (Very much like me), choose a number that best describes your answer to each question. There are no right or wrong answers.

	Not like me at all (1)	Not much like me (2)	Somewhat like me (3)	Mostly like me (4)	Very much like me (5)
1. New ideas and projects sometimes distract me from previous ones.	0	0	0	0	0
2. Setbacks don't discourage me.	0	0	0	0	0
<ol> <li>I have been obsessed with a certain idea or project for a short time but later lost interest.</li> </ol>	0	0	0	0	0
4. I am a hard worker.	0	0	0	0	0
5. I often set a goal but later choose to pursue a different one.	0	0	0	0	0
<ol> <li>I have difficulty maintaining my focus on projects that take more than a few months to complete.</li> </ol>	0	0	0	0	0
7. I finish whatever I begin.	0	0	0	0	0
8. I am diligent.	0	0	0	0	0

Powered by Qualtrics

## **Appendix B**

## **Sample Size Calculation**

Self-control and academic procrastination

$$f^2 = \frac{R^2}{1 - (R^2)}$$

 $f^2 = \frac{(-0.361)^2}{(1 - (-0.361)^2)}$ 

 $f^2 = 0.1498$ 

 Table 1. Results of Self Control Relations with Academic Procrastination

	Correlation	ns	
		KD	Y
	Pearson Correlation	1	<b>-</b> .361 <sup>**</sup>
KD	Sig. (2-tailed)		.003
	Ν	65	65
	Pearson Correlation	<b>-</b> .361 <sup>**</sup>	1
Υ	Sig. (2-tailed)	.003	
	Ν	65	65

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed). Source: Primary Data, 2019.

Grit and academic procrastination

$$f^2 = \frac{R^2}{1 - (R^2)}$$

 $f^2 = \frac{0.110}{(1 - 0.110)}$ 

 $f^2 = 0.1236$ 

## SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION

Q	$\uparrow$	$\checkmark$	4	of 6		- + Auto	matic Zoom 🖌 🗸			
				Self-efficacy	0.005	0.92	0.09	0.10		
				Academic procrastination	- 0.39*	0.047	-0.43**	0.000	-0.81**	0.000
				Table (4): demonstrates particularly self-efficacy was	that,grit, self-re responsible for	gulation and $65.9 \%$ of th	self-efficacy w e variation in a $\approx R^2 - 0.110$	ere predictors o cademic procra	of academic pr stination com	ocrastinatic pared to 29
				Table (4): demonstrates         particularly self-efficacy was         for self-regulation and 11% f         Table (4): Regression anal	that,grit, self-re responsible for or grit (R <sup>2</sup> = 0.65 ysis to study th	gulation and 65.9 % of th 9, R <sup>2</sup> = 0.290 e independer	self-efficacy w e variation in a , & $R^2 = 0.110$ nt factors affe	ere predictors of icademic procra , respectively). cting academic	of academic prostination com	nocrastination inpared to 29 tion (n=324
				Table (4): demonstrates         particularly self-efficacy was         for self-regulation and 11% f         Table (4): Regression anal	that,grit, self-re responsible for or grit (R <sup>2</sup> = 0.65 ysis to study th R	gulation and 65.9 % of th i9, R <sup>2</sup> = 0.290 e independent R <sup>2</sup>	self-efficacy w e variation in a b, & R <sup>2</sup> = 0.110 nt factors affe Unstandard B	ere predictors of teademic process , respectively). cting academic ized coefficient Std. error	f academic pr stination com procrastinat t	tion (n=324 Sig.
				Table (4): demonstrates         particularly self-efficacy was         for self-regulation and 11% f         Table (4): Regression anal         Grit	that,grit, self-re responsible for or grit (R <sup>2</sup> = 0.65 ysis to study th R 0.321	gulation and 65.9 % of th 9, R <sup>2</sup> = 0.290 e independer R <sup>2</sup> 0.110	self-efficacy w e variation in a , & $R^2 = 0.110$ nt factors affe Unstandard B 0.215	ere predictors of academic process , respectively). cting academic ized coefficient Std. error 0.047	f academic pr astination com procrastinat t 4.960**	tion (n=324 Sig.
				Table (4): demonstrates         particularly self-efficacy was         for self-regulation and 11% f         Table (4): Regression anal         Grit         Self-regulation	that,grit, self-re responsible for or grit (R <sup>2</sup> = 0.65 ysis to study th R 0.321 0.541	gulation and 65.9 % of th 99, R <sup>2</sup> = 0.290 e independer R <sup>2</sup> 0.110 0.290	self-efficacy w e variation in a $h & \mathbb{R}^2 = 0.110$ nt factors affe Unstandard B 0.215 0.509	ere predictors of academic process , respectively). cting academic ized coefficient Std. error 0.047 0.051	f academic pr astination com procrastinat t 4.960** 9.320**	rocrastinatic apared to 29 tion (n=324 Sig. 0.000 0.000

regulation (67%, 52%, 55.5% & 53% respectively)

## Self-control and grit

$$f^2 = \frac{R^2}{1 - (R^2)}$$

 $f^2 = \frac{(0.523)^2}{1 - (0.523^2)}$ 

## $f^2 = 0.3765$

TABLE 3 | Correlations between grit and other measures taken using the total grit score.

Variable	1	2	3	4
1. Grit	_			
2. Self-control	0.523**	_		
3. Well-being	0.384**	0.279**	_	
4. Perceived stress	-0.105*	-0.148**	-0.308**	-

\*Significant at <0.05, \*\*significant at <0.001.

$$f^2 = \frac{0.1498 + 0.1236 + 0.3765}{3}$$

 $f^2 = 0.2166$ 

## SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION



Appendix C

# 

## **Box Plot**

## Appendix D

## Histogram

## Academic Procrastination



## Self-control







## Appendix E

## Q-Q Plot

Academic Procrastination



## Self-control





## Appendix F

## SPSS output: Reliability

Academic Procrastination

## **Reliability Statistics**

Cronbach's Alpha	N of Items
.845	5

Self-control

## Reliability Statistics

Cronbach's	
Alpha	N of Items
.859	13

Grit

## **Reliability Statistics**

Cronbach's Alpha	N of Items
.813	8

## SELF-CONTROL, GRIT AND ACADEMIC PROCRASTINATION

## Appendix G

## SPSS output: Skewness and Kurtosis

## Academic Procrastination

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

N		Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Skew	ness	Kurt	osis
	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Std. Error	Statistic	Std. Error
AcademicProcrastination	108	1.00	5.00	2.9148	1.06401	.116	.233	730	.461
Valid N (listwise)	108								

#### Self-control

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

	N	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Skew	ness	Kurt	osis
	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Std. Error	Statistic	Std. Error
Selfcontrol_1	108	1.46	4.69	3.1168	.69557	087	.233	.134	.461
Valid N (listwise)	108								

## Grit

#### **Descriptive Statistics**

	Ν	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Skew	ness	Kurtosis	
	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Statistic	Std. Error	Statistic	Std. Error
Grit	108	1.63	5.00	3.1667	.74355	.540	.233	.269	.461
Valid N (listwise)	108								

## Appendix H

## SPSS output: Kolmogorov-Smirnov

#### Academic Procrastination

#### Tests of Normality

	Kolmogorov-Smirnov <sup>a</sup>			Shapiro-Wilk			
	Statistic	df	Sig.	Statistic	df	Sig.	
AcademicProcrastination	.068	108	.200	.973	108	.028	

\*. This is a lower bound of the true significance.

a. Lilliefors Significance Correction

#### Self-control

#### **Tests of Normality**

	Kolm	ogorov-Smir	nov <sup>a</sup>	Shapiro-Wilk		
	Statistic	df	Sig.	Statistic	df	Sig.
Selfcontrol_1	.074	108	.186	.984	108	.230

a. Lilliefors Significance Correction

Grit

#### Tests of Normality

	Kolm	ogorov-Smir	nov <sup>a</sup>	Shapiro-Wilk		
	Statistic	df	Sig.	Statistic	df	Sig.
Grit	.116	108	.001	.964	108	.005

a. Lilliefors Significance Correction

## Appendix I

## SPSS Output: Multivariate Outliers

## Casewise Diagnostics<sup>a</sup>

Case Number	Std. Residual	AcademicPro cas	Predicted Value	Residual
Case Number				
9	-2.428	1.00	2.7919	-1.79187
30	2.071	5.00	3.4715	1.52845
35	-2.280	1.20	2.8822	-1.68218
62	-2.851	1.80	3.9033	-2.10334
102	-2.110	3.20	4.7570	-1.55704

a. Dependent Variable: AcademicProcas

#### Residuals Statistics<sup>a</sup>

	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Std. Deviation	Ν
Predicted Value	1.1517	4.7570	2.9148	.77320	108
Std. Predicted Value	-2.280	2.383	.000	1.000	108
Standard Error of Predicted Value	.072	.230	.117	.038	108
Adjusted Predicted Value	1.1305	4.8611	2.9146	.77522	108
Residual	-2.10334	1.52845	.00000	.73094	108
Std. Residual	-2.851	2.071	.000	.991	108
Stud. Residual	-2.888	2.086	.000	1.004	108
Deleted Residual	-2.15824	1.55038	.00025	.75030	108
Stud. Deleted Residual	-2.995	2.121	002	1.013	108
Mahal. Distance	.033	9.415	1.981	1.982	108
Cook's Distance	.000	.106	.009	.014	108
Centered Leverage Value	.000	.088	.019	.019	108

a. Dependent Variable: AcademicProcas

## Appendix J

## **Correlation Table**

## Correlations

		AcademicPro		
		cas	Selfcontrol_1	Grit
AcademicProcas	Pearson Correlation	1	727**	601
	Sig. (2-tailed)		.000	.000
	Ν	108	108	108
Selfcontrol_1	Pearson Correlation	727**	1	.819**
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000		.000
	Ν	108	108	108
Grit	Pearson Correlation	601**	.819**	1
	Sig. (2-tailed)	.000	.000	
	Ν	108	108	108

\*\*. Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

#### Appendix K

#### **Ethical Approval Letter**



UNIVERSITI TUNKU ABDUL RAHMAN DUUTZAN

Wholly owned by UTAR Education Foundation Go. No. 578227-M

Re: U/SERC/02/2023

10 January 2023

Dr Pung Pit Wan Head, Department of Psychology and Counselling Faculty of Arts and Social Science Universiti Tunku Abdul Rahman Jalan Universiti, Bandar Baru Barat 31900 Kampar, Perak.

Dear Dr Pung,

#### Ethical Approval For Research Project/Protocol

We refer to the application for ethical approval for your students' research project from Bachelor of Social Science (Honours) Psychology programme enrolled in course UAPZ3013/UAPZ3023. We are pleased to inform you that the application has been approved under <u>Expedited Review</u>.

The details of the research projects are as follows:

No	Research Title	Student's Name	Supervisor's Name	Approval Validity
L	Personality Traits and Masculinity as Predictors of Homophobia Among Malaysian Young Man	1. Chiew Yee Kuan 2. Esther Ching Qian Han 3. Ling Chui Hong		
2	Social Media Use and Self-esteem as Predictors of the Risk of Experimentation with e-cigarettes Among University Students in Malaysia: Peer Influence as Mediator	1. The Xin Rou 2. Tam Jing Yi Evelyn 3. Yap Xue Li	Dr Chie Qiu Ting	
3.	"The Soft Trings That We Hold Onto" – A Study on the Association Between Attachment Styles, Presence of Transitional Objects and Psychological Security Among Malaysian Young Adults	1. Poon Ying Ying 2. Chow Yu Ying 3. Sam Hei Man		
4	The Predicting Effects of Attitudes, Subjective Norms, Perceived Behavioral Control on the Intention Towards Food Waste Reduction Behavior Among Malaysian Young Adults	1. Chan Hooi Mui 2. Shirley Lok Xiao Rui 3. Tee Hui Lin		10 January 2023 - 9 January 2024
S.	Parent-Child Relationship, Perceived Social Support, and Perceived Discrimination as Predictors of Well-Being Among LGBTQ Emerging Adults in Malaysia	1. Haw Ying Haei 2. Lee Nie 3. Yashnevathy a/p Govindasamy	Dr Gan Su Wan	
6.	Personal Growth Initiative, Self-efficacy and Social Support as Predictors of Life Satisfaction Among Undergraduate Students in Malaysia	1. Diu Jia Suan 2. Chow Wen Chung 3. Tneh Sin Lin		
7.	Self-esteem, Locus of Control and Hopelessness as Predictors of Depression Among University Students in Malaysia	<ol> <li>Cheang Yen Thung</li> <li>Chuah Yue Xuan</li> <li>Kelvin Goh Wei Jin</li> </ol>	Dr T'ng Soo Ting	

Kampar Campus : Jalan Universiti, Bandar Barat, 31900 Kampar, Penik Darul Ridzuan, Malaysia Tel: (1603) 468 8888 Fas: (1603) 466 1313 Sempal Lang Campus : Jalan Sangai Long, Ibndar Sungai Long, Cherus, 43000 Kajang, Selangor Darul Essar, Malaysia Tel: (503) 9086 0288 Fas: (503) 5019 8868



Appendix L

## **Turnitin Result**

fyp	II				
ORIGIN	ALITY REPORT				
1 simil/	6% ARITY INDEX	14% INTERNET SOURCES	9% PUBLICATIONS	% STUDENT PA	APERS
PRIMAR	Y SOURCES				
1	eprints. Internet Sour	utar.edu.my			2%
2	WWW.NC	bi.nlm.nih.gov			2%
3	Lena Tz "Relatio Levels a Undergi the Meo Science, Publication	yy Xian Ch'ng, P nship between S and Academic Pr raduate Student diator", Advance , 2022	ei Ying Soo Ho Social Media A ocrastination is in Malaysia: d Journal of So	oo. ddiction among Grit as ocial	1%
4	journal. Internet Sour	ubaya.ac.id			1%
5	works.b	epress.com			1%
6	dspace. Internet Sour	uevora.pt			1%
7	Howard "Validat Measur	l Stribbell, Somsi ion of a Researc e Generation Y F	it Duangekand h Instrument Parents' Perce	ong. to ption of	1%

Service Quality and Effect on Satisfaction and Word of Mouth in International Schools", Mobile Information Systems, 2022 Publication <1% journals.sagepub.com 8 Internet Source <1% Ngoc Pham, Michael Minor, Yuanqing Li, Huan 9 Pham, Tofazzal Hossain, Hongxin Wang. "The Buying Impulse and Perceptions of the Physical Self", Theoretical Economics Letters, 2017 Publication <1<sub>%</sub> scholarworks.waldenu.edu 10 Internet Source www.researchgate.net 11 Internet Source <1% Kelly N. Clark, Christine K. Malecki. "Academic 12 Grit Scale: Psychometric properties and associations with achievement and life satisfaction", Journal of School Psychology, 2019 Publication "Multidisciplinary Perspectives on Grit", <1% 13 Springer Science and Business Media LLC, 2021 Publication

ppsfip.ppj.unp.ac.id
14	Internet Source	<1%
15	ir.kdu.ac.lk Internet Source	<1%
16	highered.easyuni.com	<1%
17	www.campusmalaysia.com	<1%
18	Kelly Ka Lai Lam, Mingming Zhou. "Examining the relationship between grit and academic achievement within K - 12 and higher education: A systematic review", Psychology in the Schools, 2019 Publication	<1%
19	jurnal.radenfatah.ac.id	<1%
20	ore.exeter.ac.uk	<1%
21	repositorio.unab.cl	<1%
21 22	repositorio.unab.cl Internet Source commons.lib.jmu.edu Internet Source	<1% <1%

etheses.uin-malang.ac.id

24	Internet Source	<1%
25	www.e-iji.net Internet Source	<1%
26	journalarticle.ukm.my Internet Source	<1%
27	ir-library.ku.ac.ke	<1%
28	www.researchsquare.com	<1%
29	afterschool.my	<1%
30	Alyson T. McKinnon, Sara C. Shalin, Megan S. Evans. "Bilateral eyelid swelling as the presenting sign of subcutaneous sarcoidosis", Pediatric Dermatology, 2022 Publication	<1%
31	european-science.com	<1%
32	koreascience.kr	<1%
33	Andrew M. Lane *, Ross Hall, John Lane. "Self - efficacy and statistics performance among Sport Studies students", Teaching in Higher Education, 2007 Publication	<1%

34	Anupam Dutta, Elie Bouri, Tareq Saeed, Xuan Vinh Vo. "Crude oil volatility and the biodiesel feedstock market in Malaysia during the 2014 oil price decline and the COVID-19 outbreak", Fuel, 2021 Publication	<1%
35	manualzz.com	<1%
36	mspace.lib.umanitoba.ca	<1%
37	www.ekja.org	<1%
38	Inchul Cho, Christopher M. Berry, Stephanie C. Payne, Philseok Lee. "Too good to be true? Are supervisor-perspective ratings a valid substitute for actual supervisor ratings?", Journal of Applied Psychology, 2022 Publication	<1%
39	Megumi Hazumi, Aoi Kawamura, Takuya Yoshiike, Kentaro Matsui et al. "Development and Validation of the Japanese Version of the Bedtime Procrastination Scale (BPS-J)", Research Square Platform LLC, 2023 Publication	<1%
40	Roghieh Nooripour, Nikzad Ghanbari, Nazir Mozaffari, Simin Hosseinian, Carl Lavie, Seyed	<1%

Ruhollah Hosseini. "Self-Escapism among Iranian Girl Adolescents: Validity and Reliability of Persian Translation Scale", Research Square Platform LLC, 2022 Publication Ronnel B. King, Marianne Jennifer M. Gaerlan. <1% 41 "High self-control predicts more positive emotions, better engagement, and higher achievement in school", European Journal of Psychology of Education, 2013 Publication frankefortresearch.files.wordpress.com <1% 42 Internet Source <1% repository.smuc.edu.et 43 Internet Source <1% ufdcimages.uflib.ufl.edu 44 Internet Source 45 Martina Galeotti, Martin Robinson, Gary <1% Mitchell, Mark Tomlinson, Jonathan White, Áine Aventin. "An online survey of women's perceived care needs following miscarriage in hospital settings in Northern Ireland.", Research Square Platform LLC, 2023 Publication etd.uwc.ac.za <1% 46 Internet Source

files.eric.ed.gov

47	Internet Source	<1%
48	mdpi-res.com Internet Source	<1%
49	munin.uit.no Internet Source	<1%
50	nrl.northumbria.ac.uk	<1%
51	نوره الجريس, بثينة الحر, عبدالمحسن النعسانى. "Antecedents of Organizational Commitment: The Mediating Effect of Job Satisfaction in Saudi Labor Sector", 2022 المجلة العربية للإدارة, Publication	<1%

Exclude quotes On Exclude bibliography On Exclude matches < 8 words